# The right to adequate housing in Wales: the evidence base

An independent research report by Alma Economics

Commissioned by Tai Pawb, the Chartered Institute of Housing Cymru and Shelter Cymru

December 2021











#### About the authors



Alma Economics combines unparalleled analytical expertise with the ability to communicate complex ideas clearly.

www.almaeconomics.com

#### About the commissioning organisations



Tai Pawb works to advance equality and social justice in housing in Wales. We imagine a Wales where everyone has the right to a good home.

www.taipawb.org



CIH Cymru supports housing professionals to create a future in which everyone has a place to call home. We're the professional body for people who work in housing, the independent voice for housing and the home of professional standards.

www.cih.org



Shelter Cymru exists to defend the right to a safe home. We help thousands of people each year in Wales by offering free, independent advice.

www.sheltercymru.org.uk

The research team would like to gratefully acknowledge input on case studies from discussions with Maria Aldanas (European Federation of National Organisations Working with the Homeless), Professor Isobel Anderson (University of Stirling), Juha Kaakinen (CEO of the Y-Foundation, Finland), Dr Padraic Kenna (National University of Ireland Galway), Kerri Kruse and Vee Blackwood (New Zealand Human Rights Commission).

# Table of contents

Executive summary	1
The right to adequate housing	1
Housing and housing inequality in Wales	1
The costs of inadequate housing	2
International examples	3
Lessons learned from case studies	5
i. Progressive realisation	5
ii. Governance	5
iii. Housing supply	6
The opportunity for Wales	6
Introduction	7
Background	8
Housing in Wales	8
Housing inequality in Wales	10
Housing policies in Wales	11
The costs of inadequate housing	12
Health and social care	12
Housing repairs and cost savings in Wales	13
Health and homelessness	14
Education	15
Productivity losses and economic impact	15
Crime and justice system	16
Climate change	17
Adequate housing in Wales	18
The right to adequate housing in Wales	18
Case studies	19
Progressive realisation pathfinder	20
Finland	20
Examples of progress	22
Canada	22
Scotland	23
New Zealand	24
Lessons learned from less successful laws	26
France	26
Spain	27

A justiciable right	29
South Africa	29
Lessons learned from case studies	30
i. Progressive realisation	30
ii. Governance	
iii. Housing supply	31
The opportunity for Wales	31
References	32

# Executive summary

# The right to adequate housing

The right to adequate housing is a fundamental human right derived from the right to an adequate standard of living, as defined in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights<sup>1</sup> – "The States Parties to the present Covenant recognize the right of everyone to an adequate standard of living for himself and his family, including adequate food, clothing and housing, and to the continuous improvement of living conditions."

This fundamental human right is incorporated in legislation in countries such as South Africa and Canada and in the constitutions of other countries such as Finland. More recently, Scotland has been taking steps toward introducing this right in national legislation to ensure its progressive realisation and enforcement. In November 2021, the Co-operation Agreement between the Welsh Government and Plaid Cymru committed the Welsh Government to publishing a White Paper on proposals for introducing a right to adequate housing in Wales.<sup>2</sup>

This commitment from the Welsh Government follows three years after the Back the Bill campaign was established to advocate for the introduction of the right to adequate housing in Wales.<sup>3</sup> This programme of work firstly included a feasibility report by Dr Simon Hoffman (Swansea University)<sup>4</sup> and then the drafting of a proposed Bill.<sup>5</sup> The Draft Bill has been signed by over 90 stakeholder partners in Wales, including the CEOs of Housing Associations, the Future Generations Commissioner, Plaid Cymru and the leader of the Welsh Liberal Democrats.

Introducing the right to adequate housing into Welsh law will help toward addressing housing issues, including homelessness, security and affordability. A 2020 poll by the Chartered Institute of Housing (CIH) Cymru<sup>6</sup> of around 1,000 individuals in Wales found that 77% of people were in favour of the introduction of a legal right to housing and 83% supported that the government should be responsible for ensuring everyone has access to a decent home (Awan-Scully, 2020).

# Housing and housing inequality in Wales

Based on research by Shelter Cymru, one in three people in Wales lives in unsafe or unaffordable housing.<sup>7</sup> The pandemic has highlighted these inequalities in the housing sector as lockdowns have led to people in Wales spending prolonged amounts of time at home. During this period, some citizens

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. Article 11. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CESCR.aspx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Co-operation Agreement, Welsh Government, 2021. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2021-11/cooperation-agreement-2021.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The Back the Bill campaign is led jointly by Tai Pawb, the Chartered Institute of Housing Cymru and Shelter Cymru.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The right to adequate housing in Wales: Feasibility Report, Dr Simon Hoffman, 2019. Available at: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/RightToHousing-Full-ENG.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Available in English here: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Back-the-bill-right-to-adequate-housing.pdf and in Welsh here: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Draft-Bill-Cymraeg-.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> The Chartered Institute of Housing, 2020. "Three quarters support legal right to housing in Wales". Available at: https://www.cih.org/news/three-quarters-support-legal-right-to-housing-in-wales

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> ITV, 2021. "'Shocking' new figures demonstrate scale of housing crisis in Wales amidst calls for immediate Welsh Government action". Available at: https://www.itv.com/news/wales/2021-05-26/shocking-new-figures-demonstrate-scale-of-housing-crisis-in-wales-amidst-calls-for-immediate-welsh-government-action

have spent time in houses of good quality with plenty of living space, others have lived in overcrowded, poor-quality housing conditions, while other individuals have experienced homelessness.

Based on a survey by Shelter Cymru (2020), during lockdown 32% of households lived in houses with hazards, including damp, mould and electrical hazards, as well as leaking roofs or windows. Rising housing costs, the reduced size of the social rented sector and the growth of private renting have contributed to increasing housing inequalities (UK Collaborative Centre for Housing Evidence, 2021). In September 2021, it was estimated that there were around 130 rough sleepers in Wales,<sup>8</sup> while around 7,000 were in temporary accommodation.<sup>9</sup>

The pandemic highlighted the existing inequalities for some population groups in accessing adequate housing. One of those groups are Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic people who are disproportionately likely to live in overcrowded houses (Welsh Government, 2021a) and have a higher risk of homelessness (Price, 2021). Refugees, migrants and asylum seekers also face housing inequalities; they face difficulties accessing adequate housing due to racism, discrimination, inequality or structural factors (Tai Pawb, 2019; Welsh Government, 2021a).<sup>10</sup>

Individuals from the LGBTQ+ community also face housing inequalities, with 2019 evidence suggesting the LGBTQ+ community are four times more likely to be in homelessness compared to their peers (End Youth Homelessness Cymru, 2019).

Another population group facing housing inequality are disabled people who need to live in accessible houses that support their safety and independence in daily living. Evidence suggests that 26% of people in Wales have some form of disability and more than 10% have a mobility impairment (Equality and Human Rights Commission, 2018).

# The costs of inadequate housing

Poor housing conditions can have adverse effects on individuals' physical and mental health, increasing use of the NHS, worsening self-reported health and reducing life expectancy (see e.g. Palacios et al. (2020), Clark and Kearns (2012), Bailie et al. (2012)). In a 2019 report, Public Health Wales estimated that poor housing costs the health service in Wales £95m per year (Watson et al., 2019).

Living in inadequate or unaffordable housing is associated with poor educational outcomes for children. Households with access to affordable housing have more available income that can be used for nutrition, further helping children to perform better at school (Thomas, 2017). There is evidence that improving housing adequacy is associated with higher levels of productivity and economic activity (see e.g. Diamond, 2020 or Wiesel, 2020).

A lack of affordable and adequate housing is associated with increased contacts with the criminal justice system (PWC, 2018).

Inadequate homes tend to not be energy efficient, resulting in greater emissions of greenhouse gases and low levels of thermal comfort. Nicol et al. (2019) explored a case study example focusing on the costs and benefits of improving a Welsh dwelling with an energy efficiency score of 21. Home

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> These figures are likely to be an underestimate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> StatsWales, September 2021. "Homelessness accommodation provision and rough sleeping". Available at: https://gov.wales/homelessness-accommodation-provision-and-rough-sleeping-september-2021

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Equality and Human Rights Commission. Human Rights Tracker. "Adequate standard of living / poverty – Welsh Government assessment". Available at: https://humanrightstracker.com/en/progress-assessment/adequate-standard-of-living-poverty-welsh-government-assessment/

improvements would include loft insulation, installation of double glazing and improvement of the heating system, which would result in increasing the energy efficiency score of the building to 57. Additionally, the CO2 emissions of the dwelling and the annual fuel cost would decrease by 53% and 49%, respectively.

# **International examples**

There are a number of examples of other countries that have some form of the right to adequate housing. However, different approaches are followed to guarantee that right.

In Finland, the right to housing is part of the Finnish Constitution and there has been significant implementation of policies targeted at ensuring provision of quality housing to cover individuals' needs. In terms of the combination of policy-making ambition and outcomes achieved, Finland is currently the most advanced case study in this area.

#### Finland: a country making significant progress

- The right to housing, alongside other economic, social and cultural (ESC) rights, is part of the Finnish Constitution.
- Economic, social and cultural rights are enacted through laws, which are assessed beforehand by the Constitutional Law Committee of Parliament before they are passed and are considered justiciable by the courts.
- Housing First is an international model that focusses on ensuring homeless people have
  access to housing and is based on the theory that any other issues would be addressed
  once housing is obtained (National Alliance to End Homelessness, 2016). This has been
  implemented in Finland in the form of national programmes and those programmes have
  been effective in reducing long-term homelessness.
- Two weakness should be noted: (i) this right to housing is conditional on the impact on people's health, and (ii) there is a weak link between the Constitution, which defines the right to housing, and the policies that ensure the right to adequate housing.

Canada and Scotland are two examples of countries that have taken steps toward introducing the right to adequate housing in their legislation but are at a relatively early stage in doing so. Canada is a unique model that has introduced the right to adequate housing in its legislation, providing non-judicial mechanisms to ensure the right is fulfilled. The Canadian approach seems promising, but it is too early for there to be evidence of its effectiveness.

#### Canada: a focus on governance

- The National Housing Strategy Act (NHSA) was introduced into Canadian legislation in 2019, identifying the right to adequate housing as a fundamental human right and ensuring its progressive realisation in the country.
- The legislation also created three accountability bodies to promote and protect the right to adequate housing: the National Housing Council, the Federal Housing Advocate and the Review Panel.
- Under the Act, the right to adequate housing is not justiciable, but individuals can use non-justiciable mechanisms to ensure their right. The Canadian model is unique; however, it is recent, and we could not identify evidence on its effectiveness.

Scotland has a statutorily enforceable entitlement to housing and is taking steps toward introducing an enforceable right to adequate housing in its legislation, through direct incorporation of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, including progressive realisation obligations. Homelessness rates in Scotland are lower than in Wales;<sup>11</sup> Scotland's success in terms of reducing homelessness depends on government investment and social housing supply. The Scottish case highlights that, to fulfil a housing related right, it is essential to combine a legally enforceable right with broad political commitment to ensure that this right is fulfilled under difficult budgetary policy.

New Zealand is considered alongside Canada and Scotland as a case study demonstrating significant progress in terms of policy-making and outcomes, whilst also being at an early stage in terms of establishing the legal right to adequate housing.

There are also examples of countries that have introduced laws aiming to ensure access to adequate housing that have not been successful for various reasons. The French DALO law, which introduced a form of enforceable, individual right to housing, was ineffective in rehousing individuals. This case highlighted the need for providing resources to ensure the implementation and effectiveness of housing-related laws. On the other hand, the Catalan Act, which defined housing discrimination and harassment, seemed promising. However, another legislative change effectively neutralised it.

South Africa is a unique example of a country that has introduced a strong form of a justiciable right to access adequate housing. Although there have been some successful court cases in South Africa, improvements in outcomes have been held back by a lack of supply of adequate housing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Crisis, 2021. "The Homelessness Monitor: Scotland 2021". Available at: https://www.crisis.org.uk/ending-homelessness/homelessness-knowledge-hub/homelessness-monitor/scotland/the-homelessness-monitor-scotland-2021/

#### South Africa: a justiciable right without investment in housing supply

- The justiciable right to access adequate housing is included in the Constitution of South Africa
- Although there have been some successful court cases in South Africa, highlighting that
  legally enforceable rights are a necessary condition to ensure access to adequate
  housing, investment in quality housing supply is important to secure and fulfil the right in
  the country. This investment has not happened in South Africa, underlining the need for
  investment in housing supply, either by the private or public sector, for legislation to be
  successful.

## Lessons learned from case studies

Introducing a legal right to adequate housing in the legislation is a necessary condition to ensure its progressive realisation and enforceability. The evidence has also highlighted that political commitment to provide quality housing through policy-making (particularly to encourage supply) can further help towards the progressive realisation of the right to adequate housing.

International case studies provide valuable lessons for implementing the right to adequate housing in Wales, particularly relating to: (i) progressive realisation; (ii) governance, and (iii) housing supply.

## i. Progressive realisation

Moving to fulfilling a universal right to adequate housing is an aim that cannot be realised immediately given available resources. This is true for Wales now and was true also for all case studies at the point when those countries introduced forms of the right to adequate housing.

"Progressive realisation" is the idea that governments should make continual progress toward the full realisation of a human right, taking deliberate steps both immediately and in future. <sup>12</sup> This is the feasible path for countries introducing the right to adequate housing.

Finland leads the way in providing a roadmap for progressive realisation. Since the right to housing was introduced in their constitution 21 years ago, there has been a continual but gradual improvement with significant increases in housing supply and putting Finland on track to end homelessness by 2027.

### ii. Governance

Governance mechanisms are key to progressive realisation of the right to adequate housing and there are lessons to learn on governance from various jurisdictions:

 In Finland, economic, social and cultural rights are enacted through laws, which are assessed beforehand by the Constitutional Law Committee of Parliament before they are passed and are considered justiciable by the courts. This includes policy changes affecting the right to adequate housing.

 $<sup>^{12} \, \</sup>text{See e.g. "Progressive Realisation and Non-regression"}, \, \text{https://www.escr-net.org/resources/progressive-realisation-and-non-regression}. \, \text{The progressive Realisation and Non-regression}. \, \text{The progressive Realisation}. \, \text{The progressive Realisation}. \, \text{The progression}. \, \text$ 

- In Canada, alongside the introduction of the right to adequate housing, three accountability bodies were introduced to monitor, promote and protect the right. The Canadian model is unique; however, it is recent, and we could not identify evidence on its effectiveness.
- The absence of suitable governance mechanisms is key to the lower rates of progress made in France and Spain.

A structure in which new law-making does not cause reductions in the right to adequate housing is key to ensuring progressive realisation.

## iii. Housing supply

Increasing housing supply and improving the adequacy of the existing stock are key to progressive realisation. This is the key driver in the difference between the highly successful outcomes that Finland has achieved over time relative to countries such as South Africa, which have similar levels of legal ambition coupled with lower levels of resources to increase the stock of adequate housing, primarily due to South Africa being a less economically developed country.

To achieve these improvements in housing supply and the adequacy of the existing stock, new investment is required. This could come from the private or the public sector.

# The opportunity for Wales

The right to adequate housing is fundamental in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. With progressive realisation over time, introducing this right in Wales would lead to continual progress toward addressing housing inequality in Wales and ending the costs to households and public services that come from living in inadequate housing.

Whilst most of the case study countries have gone further than Wales at this point in terms of the ambition of their law-making and announced intentions for further law-making, there are weaknesses in all the case studies. This provides an opportunity for Wales to use lessons learnt to become an international exemplar in establishing and realising the right to adequate housing.

The Draft Bill proposed by the Back the Bill campaign<sup>13</sup> would create a stronger justiciable right than has been established in any of the case study countries with clear governance for driving progressive realisation, including the introduction of housing impact assessments for new law and policy-making with direct or indirect impact on housing (including budgetary allocations) and regular progress reports to be brought to the Senedd.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Available in English here: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Back-the-bill-right-to-adequate-housing.pdf and in Welsh here: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Draft-Bill-Cymraeg-.pdf

# Introduction

The right to adequate housing is a fundamental human right derived from the right to an adequate standard of living, as defined in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights<sup>14</sup> – "The States Parties to the present Covenant recognize the right of everyone to an adequate standard of living for himself and his family, including adequate food, clothing and housing, and to the continuous improvement of living conditions."

This fundamental human right is incorporated in legislation in countries such as South Africa and Canada and in the constitutions of other countries such as Finland. More recently, Scotland has been taking steps toward introducing this right in national legislation to ensure its progressive realisation and enforcement. In November 2021, the Co-operation Agreement between the Welsh Government and Plaid Cymru committed the Welsh Government to publishing a White Paper on proposals for introducing a right to adequate housing in Wales.<sup>15</sup>

This commitment from the Welsh Government follows three years after the Back the Bill campaign was established to advocate for the introduction of the Right to Adequate Housing in Wales. <sup>16</sup> This programme of work included a feasibility report by Dr Simon Hoffman (Swansea University)<sup>17</sup> and a proposed Bill. <sup>18</sup> This Draft Bill has already been signed by over 90 stakeholder partners in Wales, including the CEOs of Housing Associations, the Future Generations Commissioner, and the former housing spokespeople for the Welsh Conservatives, Plaid Cymru and the leader of the Welsh Liberal Democrats.

Introducing the right to adequate housing into Welsh law will help address housing issues, including homelessness, security and affordability. The right to adequate housing is also supported by the public in Wales. A 2020 poll by the Chartered Institute of Housing (CIH) Cymru<sup>19</sup> of around 1,000 individuals in Wales found that 77% of people were in favour of the introduction of a legal right to housing and 83% supported that the government should be responsible for ensuring everyone has access to a decent home (Awan-Scully, 2020).

This research forms the next part of the Back the Bill campaign, focussing on understanding the evidence base on the right to adequate housing, including:

- (a) the housing situation in Wales as well as international evidence on the impact of safe, secure, affordable and adequate housing on key areas such as health, wellbeing, productivity, crime.
- (b) case studies of introducing similar rights to housing and policies in other countries, including cases in Finland, New Zealand, Scotland, Canada, France, Spain and South Africa.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. Article 11. Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/ProfessionalInterest/Pages/CESCR.aspx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> The Co-operation Agreement, Welsh Government, 2021. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2021-11/cooperation-agreement-2021.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> The Back the Bill campaign is led jointly by Tai Pawb, the Chartered Institute of Housing Cymru and Shelter Cymru.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> The right to adequate housing in Wales: Feasibility Report, Dr Simon Hoffman, 2019. Available at: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/RightToHousing-Full-ENG.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Available in English here: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Back-the-bill-right-to-adequate-housing.pdf and in Welsh here: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Draft-Bill-Cymraeg-.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> The Chartered Institute of Housing, 2020. "Three quarters support legal right to housing in Wales". Available at: https://www.cih.org/news/three-quarters-support-legal-right-to-housing-in-wales

# Background

- Based on research by Shelter Cymru, one in three people in Wales lives in unsafe or unaffordable housing. In September 2021, it was estimated that there were around 130 rough sleepers in Wales, while around 7,000 were in temporary accommodation.
- Housing inequality is an even more pronounced problem for people who face
  disadvantage and already have a higher risk of homelessness. These include people
  with protected characteristics, such as individuals from Black, Asian, Minority Ethnic
  communities and LGBTQ+ communities. There is also a significant risk for disabled
  people of living in inadequate housing.
- The Welsh Government has progressively taken policy action toward tackling homelessness, including the 2001 National Housing Strategy, the 2002 introduction of the Welsh Housing Quality Standard, the Housing (Wales) Act 2014 and the Action Plan for 2021-2026 for ending homelessness.

# **Housing in Wales**

Based on research by Shelter Cymru, one in three people in Wales lives in unsafe or unaffordable housing. The pandemic has highlighted these inequalities in the housing sector as lockdowns have led to people in Wales spending prolonged amounts of time at home. During this period, some citizens have spent time in houses of good quality with plenty of living space, others have lived in overcrowded, poor-quality housing conditions, while other individuals have experienced homelessness. According to a survey by Shelter Cymru (2020), 10% of households with children did not have (enough) access to outdoor space during the lockdown period, and 32% lived in houses with hazards, including damp, mould and electrical hazards, as well as leaking roofs or windows. Rising housing costs, the reduced size of the social rented sector and the growth of private renting have contributed to increasing housing inequalities (UK Collaborative Centre for Housing Evidence, 2021).

In September 2021, it was estimated that there were around 130 rough sleepers in Wales, while around 7,000 were in temporary accommodation.<sup>20</sup> During the pandemic, the Welsh Government tried to help this population group by providing funds to ensure homeless individuals had access to safe and suitable accommodation.<sup>21</sup> The Government also suspended evictions across tenures and increased notice periods from three to six months for all private tenants.<sup>22</sup> Additionally, mortgage possession was also paused with the closure of courts and agreement with mortgage providers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> StatsWales, September 2021. "Homelessness accommodation provision and rough sleeping". Available at: https://gov.wales/homelessness-accommodation-provision-and-rough-sleeping-september-2021

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Welsh Local Government Association, 2021. "Supporting Homeless People during the pandemic (All Wales)". Available at: https://www.wlga.wales/supporting-homeless-people-during-the-pandemic-all-wales

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Bartholdy N., 2021. "Homelessness and Covid-19: a comparison of responses in Scotland, Wales, Northern Ireland and England". Centre for Homelessness Impact. Available at: https://www.homelessnessimpact.org/post/homelessness-and-covid-19-a-comparison-of-responses-in-scotland-wales-northern-ireland-and-england

According to 2020 data,<sup>23</sup> there were around 1.5 million dwellings in Wales in March 2020, a 5% increase since 2010. The owner-occupied and privately rented stock, which accounted for 70% and 14% of the total Welsh stock respectively, increased since 2010. The registered social landlord stock has also been rising in the past decade, accounting for 10% of total housing units in Wales. In contrast, the number of local authority dwellings (6%) have remained relatively stable since 2016.

Housing adequacy is a significant issue tied to climate change due to the relationship between inadequate housing (typically with poor levels of insulation and thermal comfort) and greater need for use of fossil fuels for heating. In 2020, the Human Rights Council called on governments "to take the right to adequate housing into account in strategies for adaptation to and mitigation of climate change" and "to work with affected communities and individuals to develop and promote environmentally sustainable and sound housing design, construction and maintenance to address the effects of climate change while ensuring the right to adequate housing". According to a study from the Future Generations Commissioner for Wales, Public Health Wales and Cardiff University, poor and marginalised communities in Wales are the least responsible for climate change but are likely to experience the negative consequences of the climate emergency, lacking the means and resources to respond and recover (MacBride-Stewart and Parken, 2021). The same report concluded that climate change policies should involve these communities to ensure that they benefit from any actions taken and that inequality is reduced.

In response to the increased housing demand and climate crisis, the Government plans to build 20,000 new low carbon social homes to be rented by 2026 (Welsh Government, 2021b). The Government also committed to fund the Optimised Retrofit Programme with an additional £150 million, which will be used for insulation and installation of technologies to improve energy efficiency, such as heat pumps and solar panels.<sup>25</sup> In addition, in summer 2021 it was announced that newly built social homes cannot use fossil fuels for heating.<sup>26</sup>

Affordable housing is defined as houses that households are able to buy or rent, satisfying the needs of the households without subsidy (Welsh Assembly Government, 2006). According to the Welsh Government's guidance on affordability, households should not spend more than 30% of their gross income on rent, including any other service charges (Welsh Government, 2014). In 2019-20, around 3,000 additional affordable units were provided in Wales by local authorities, Registered Social Landlords (RSLs) or other providers – this was a 14% increase from the previous year.<sup>27</sup>

In addition to ensuring individuals have access to housing they can afford, it is also important to ensure that housing is of good quality to preserve individuals' health and meets climate targets. In 2017/18, 82% of housing units in Wales were free of hazards, <sup>28</sup> while only 6% of dwellings were in EPC Band F or G.<sup>29</sup> Data from the same year showed that 50% of social housing units in Wales had an

 $^{27} \ \text{StatsWales, 2019-20.} \ \text{``Additional affordable housing provision by provider and housing type''}. \ \text{Available at:}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> StatsWales, March 2020. "Dwelling Stock Estimates for Wales, as at 31 March 2020". Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/statistics-and-research/2020-09/dwelling-stock-estimates-31-march-2020-828.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> United Nations Human Rights, Office of the High Commissioner. "Climate Change and the right to housing". Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Housing/Pages/ClimateChange.aspx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Welsh Government, 2021. "£150 million for insulation, clean energy and carbon reduction in social homes". Press Release. Available at: https://gov.wales/150-million-insulation-clean-energy-and-carbon-reduction-social-homes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> See footnote 25.

https://statswales.gov.wales/Catalogue/Housing/Affordable-Housing/Provision/additionalaffordablehousingprovision-by-provider-housingtype

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> StatsWales, 2017-18. "Percentage of dwellings which are free from hazards". Available at: https://statswales.gov.wales/Catalogue/Housing/Housing-Conditions/percentageofdwellingswhicharefreefromhazards

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> StatsWales, 2017-18. "Welsh Housing Conditions Survey 2017-18: Energy Efficiency of Dwellings". Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/statistics-and-research/2019-10/welsh-housing-conditions-survey-energy-efficiency-dwellings-april-2017-

EPC rating of band C or above. Evidence from the Shelter Cymru (2017) Living Home Standard Survey suggested that 44% of people in Wales live in houses that do not meet the Living Home Standard, which sets acceptable levels of affordability, decent conditions, space, stability and neighbourhood. The findings suggested that 26% of individuals in Wales fail the affordability criteria, while 27% fail the decent conditions criteria. One in five people experienced mould or damp problems, which was twice as high as Britain as a whole.

## Housing inequality in Wales

The pandemic highlighted existing inequalities for some population groups in accessing adequate housing. One of those groups are Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic people who are disproportionately likely to live in overcrowded houses (Welsh Government, 2021a) and have a higher risk of homelessness (Price, 2021). Earlier evidence suggested that almost three quarters of individuals from the Gypsy, Roma and Traveller communities live in bricks or mortar accommodation, and many of them are on waiting lists for pitches on a dedicated site (Price, 2021; Welsh Government, 2015). However, the Wales Centre for Public Policy report highlighted that there is a shortage of pitches, while many of them are in unsuitable locations, such as away from facilities or close to industrial properties (Price, 2021). Refugees, migrants and asylum seekers also face housing inequalities; they face difficulties accessing adequate housing due to racism, discrimination, inequality or structural factors (Tai Pawb, 2019; Welsh Government, 2021a). Although the Welsh Government is not responsible for housing supply for these population groups, the Anti-Racist Wales Plan and the Nation of Sanctuary plan set actions to address housing inequality and provide these population groups with adequate and affordable housing (Welsh Government, 2021a).

Individuals from the LGBTQ+ community also face housing inequalities, with evidence suggesting the LGBTQ+ community are four times more likely to be homeless compared to their peers (End Youth Homelessness Cymru, 2019). For young LGBTQ+ people, the main cause of homelessness is parents' negative response and rejection when they come out.

There is literature exploring the link between domestic abuse and access to affordable housing. According to a report by Shelter Cymru and Welsh Women's Aid (2019), one of the main barriers that individuals who have experienced domestic abuse face in order to escape abusive situations is the lack of access to secure and affordable housing. According to Shelter Cymru,<sup>31</sup> victims of domestic abuse or individuals at risk of abuse are considered homeless and should receive help from local authorities. In 2018/19, around 2,000 survivors asked for refuge-based support; however, overall more than 30% were not supported, and more than 20% were not supported due to lack of resources and capacity (Price et al., 2020).

Finally, another population group facing housing inequality are disabled people who need to live in accessible houses that support their safety and independence in activities of daily living. Evidence suggests that 26% of people in Wales have some form of disability and more than 10% have a mobility impairment (Equality and Human Rights Commission, 2018). These numbers will continue to increase, highlighting the need to ensure people can live independently in accessible and adaptable housing. More recent evidence suggests that 18% of tenants reported that they lived in accommodations that did not meet their specific needs (e.g., due to specific disabilities).

march-2018-795.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Equality and Human Rights Commission. Human Rights Tracker. "Adequate standard of living / poverty – Welsh Government assessment". Available at: https://humanrightstracker.com/en/progress-assessment/adequate-standard-of-living-poverty-welsh-government-assessment/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Shelter Cymru. "Domestic abuse and homelessness". Available at: https://sheltercymru.org.uk/get-advice/families-and-relationships/domestic-abuse/domestic-violence-and-homelessness/

## **Housing policies in Wales**

The Welsh Government has progressively taken policy action toward tackling homelessness, providing affordable housing and accelerating decarbonisation of the existing housing stock. In 2001, the National Housing Strategy (Better Homes for People in Wales) provided a framework and vision for housing in Wales that every household "shall have the opportunity to live in good quality dwellings that are (i) in good state of repair, (ii) safe and secure, (iii) adequately heated, fuel efficient and well insulated, (iv) contain up-to-date kitchens and bathrooms, (v) well managed (for rented housing), (vi) located in attractive and safe environments, and (vii) as far as possible suit the specific requirements of the household (e.g. specific disabilities)" (The National Assembly for Wales, 2001).

A strategy that aimed to improve social housing quality in Wales was the Welsh Housing Quality Standard (WHQS), which was introduced in 2002. This strategy aims to ensure that all social houses are of good quality and meet their tenants' needs (Welsh Assembly Government, 2008). Recently there have been proposals by the Welsh Government to change energy efficiency standards in WHQS to target further social housing quality improvement and for Wales to meet its net zero carbon targets by 2050 (UK Collaborative Centre for Housing Evidence, 2021). According to a recent WHQS evaluation, 93% of Welsh social housing units achieved WHQS by 2019 (Welsh Government, 2021c).

In line with the Housing (Wales) Act 2014 aiming to ensure supply of good-quality homes and support services for all, <sup>32</sup> the 2019 Homelessness Strategy outlines the Government's vision to prevent homelessness and ensure that homelessness episodes are "brief, rare and un-repeated" (Welsh Government, 2019). To this end, efforts are made to shift from temporary and emergency solutions to long-term adequate housing for all. More recently, the Welsh Government published an Action Plan for 2021-2026, which sets out actions to move toward the target of ending homelessness in Wales (Welsh Government, 2021d). These actions include a commitment to reform homelessness services focussing on prevention and rapid rehousing, as well as building 20,000 new low carbon social homes for rent.

Another key pillar of the Welsh Government's approach to rapid rehousing is the Housing First Programme (Welsh Government, 2018), which aims to help individuals with chronic complex needs into long-term, adequate housing and provide the necessary support for sustaining their tenancy and independent living. The programme is underpinned by the key principle that housing is an essential human right and, therefore, unconditional support should be provided to people in need. Housing First is a high intensity, low-volume programme and adopts a key worker approach through assigning workers or teams of workers to each individual, ensuring close collaboration between service users and providers. Users are encouraged to actively engage as they make progress towards exiting homelessness by choosing and controlling the support offered to them. The programme primarily targets marginalised rough sleeping populations in Wales, offering them long-term housing solutions as well as support to address their complex, unmet needs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Housing (Wales) Act 2014. Available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/anaw/2014/7/introduction

# The costs of inadequate housing

- Poor housing conditions can have adverse effects on individuals' physical and mental health, increasing use of the NHS, worsening self-reported health and reducing life expectancy. In a 2019 report, Public Health Wales estimated that poor housing costs the health service in Wales £95m per year (Watson et al., 2019).
- Living in inadequate or unaffordable housing is associated with poor educational outcomes and life chances for children. Households with access to affordable housing have more available income that can be used for nutrition, further helping children to perform better at school (Thomas, 2017).
- Improving housing adequacy is associated with higher levels of productivity and economic activity (see e.g., Diamond, 2020 or Wiesel, 2020).
- A lack of affordable and adequate housing is associated with increased contacts with the criminal justice system, with an average cost to the public sector of around £2,500 per case (PWC, 2018).
- Inadequate homes tend to not be energy efficient, resulting in greater emissions of greenhouse gases and low levels of thermal comfort.
- Homelessness prevention can save around £9,000 per person in comparison with allowing homelessness to persist for 12 months, while spending £1 to move people out of homelessness can result in £2.80 savings due to reduced demand for homeless services, enhanced wellbeing, increased productivity, and reduced spending in health care and criminal justice services (Watson et al., 2019).

## Health and social care

Poor housing conditions can have adverse effects on individuals' physical and mental health. Recent evidence suggests that repairing and renovating inadequate houses can result in enhanced health. Palacios et al. (2020) explored the impact of housing conditions on health outcomes using data on 25,000 individuals (in Germany) over 25 years. The authors found that poor housing conditions can have adverse effects on physical and mental health, increasing doctor visits by 11%. People living in a house that needed partial renovation were 1% more likely to report bad or poor health. Individuals living in houses that required major renovations were 2.7% more likely to report bad or poor physical and mental health. In contrast, home renovations paid for by landlords could reduce doctor visits.

Similar results were also found by a study by Clark and Kearns (2012), who explored the impact of home improvements on mental health. Based on a survey of social renters in Glasgow, the authors found that home improvements (e.g., external/structural or internal changes, or changes aimed at improving security or warmth/energy efficiency) could bring psychosocial benefits that individuals derive from their houses via perceived housing quality. The tenant-landlord relationship, as well as the quality of the neighbourhood, could also affect the perceived housing quality and, therefore, the occupants' psychosocial status.

Other literature explores the impact of housing renovations and repairs on children's development and health. Bailie et al. (2012) studied the impact of housing renovations on children's health in Australian Indigenous communities. Based on 2004-2005 data on children aged 7 years old or younger who benefited from government-funded housing programmes, the authors found that improvements in housing conditions did not have any impact on children's health. They concluded that building programmes should be accompanied with other socio-environmental interventions to bring positive health results to Australian Indigenous communities. A recent study by Tieskens et al. (2021) explored the impact of energy retrofits on paediatric asthma, based on US data on health outcomes of children in low income families. The authors found that improving energy efficiency and increasing ventilation in existing affordable houses could have positive effects on health outcomes and generate healthcare cost savings of an average of more than US\$200 per person per year.

Recently, more studies have explored the impact of energy efficiency interventions on health outcomes, as many countries are trying to meet their national and international commitments on climate change. Hamilton et al. (2015) explored the impact of energy efficiency interventions on health outcomes. The authors modelled energy efficiency retrofit scenarios to assess public health outcomes in England. They found that the scenario under which fabric and ventilation retrofits were installed (assuming that building regulations were met) resulted in an average increase of 0.2 Quality Adjusted Life Years (QALYs) per person over 50 years of age due to improved indoor air quality and temperature.

There is also evidence that renovating public or social housing can have positive effects on wellbeing. Ellen et al. (2020) focused on the impact of renovation of public housing on tenants' health. Using US data on renovations and health care use for the period 2014-2018, the authors did not find significant improvement of individuals' health, but they identified an improvement in residents' overall wellbeing in the long run.

Other evidence suggests that accessible housing can have positive impact on health and social outcomes, including increased self-efficacy in activities of daily living, reduced likelihood of falls and injuries, improved quality of life and enhanced psychological effects (MacLachlan et al., 2018). International evidence exploring indirect effects of access to affordable housing suggested that affordability can result in more available income which can be used for nutrition and healthcare (Lubell et al., 2007; Mueller and Tighe, 2007; Thomas, 2017). Additionally, affordability can lead to housing stability, which can reduce related stress and increase self-esteem, wellbeing, life satisfaction and sense of security, as well as alleviate crowding, which can further reduce related stress and infectious diseases.

## Housing repairs and cost savings in Wales

Based on research by Shelter Cymru, one in three people in Wales lives in unsafe or unaffordable housing.<sup>33</sup> According to Watson et al. (2019), 18% of Welsh houses pose a risk to their residents' physical and mental health as well as their future wellbeing and prosperity.

Evidence from Wales suggested that improving housing conditions can enhance individuals' health. Milner et al. (2015) explored the health impact of housing renovations aimed at improving indoor air quality. Based on data in England and Wales, the authors found that home energy efficiency interventions that reduce exposure to air pollution can have a positive impact on mortality and morbidity from asthma, coronary heart disease and lung cancer. Overall, these interventions would

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> ITV, 2021. "'Shocking' new figures demonstrate scale of housing crisis in Wales amidst calls for immediate Welsh Government action". Available at: https://www.itv.com/news/wales/2021-05-26/shocking-new-figures-demonstrate-scale-of-housing-crisis-in-wales-amidst-calls-for-immediate-welsh-government-action

result in increased life expectancy by 2-3 months and increased QALYs by 13 million over 90 years. Another study by Rodgers et al. (2018) explored the health impact of improving housing conditions by carrying out an experiment in the south-west of Wales. The authors found that housing improved to a national quality standard by improving wall insulation or upgrading electrical systems can result in fewer hospital admissions of tenants aged 60 years old or more.

There is also literature estimating how much living in inadequate housing costs public health services. Watson et al. (2019) found that poor housing conditions in Wales cost the NHS over £95 million; the cost to Welsh society is over £1 billion annually. However, interventions to improve housing conditions (e.g., repairs, improvement and reducing falls) would cost £584 million, outweighed by immediate health and societal benefits within six years. According to the authors, investing £1 in improving warmth in vulnerable households can generate £4 savings due to reduction in hospital admissions for circulation and lung conditions. Spending £1 in adaptations to make houses accessible for older and disabled people can also result in £7.50 savings due to reduction in tenants' falls. Similar results were found by Care & Repair Cymru; investing £1 in the Rapid Response Adaptation Programme, which facilitates home adaptations to enable hospital patients to return home safely, can generate £7.50 savings in health and social care budgets.  $^{34}$ 

Another study supplementing the findings of Watson et al. (2019) also found that, if the most severe housing hazards were removed, the reduction in NHS treatment costs would be around £95m per year in Wales (Nicol et al., 2019). These hazards, mainly relating to falls and health impact due to living in cold housing, put tenants' health and safety at risk; according to 2017/18 data, 18% of total housing stock in Wales had this type of hazard.

#### **Health and homelessness**

Poor health conditions can be both a cause and consequence of homelessness. Evidence from a study in Wales suggested that health problems were the primary or secondary cause of homelessness for over 30% of study participants, while another 30% of homeless people stated that their health worsened in the past 12 months.<sup>35</sup> People who have experienced homelessness also interact more often with health and emergency care services, using NHS services that cost £11 million in the first half of 2020 (Song et al., 2021).

Earlier evidence suggested that the annual cost of homelessness in the UK was estimated at around £24,000 to £30,000 per person, and £1 billion overall (Department for Communities and Local Government, 2012). According to the same report, the costs of services used by homeless people, such as services relating to mental health problems or substance misuse and alcohol dependency, is difficult to estimate, however, it "can be considerable". More recently, studies from Crisis found that the cost for using drug and alcohol dependency treatment services would be around £300 per homeless household per year (Alma Economics, 2019; PWC, 2018). The costs for contacting mental health services and using NHS services for mental health would be £500 and £1,000, respectively. Healthcare and mental health services for children in homelessness would cost approximately £200 and £300 per child per year, respectively.

Measures and policies to prevent or decrease homelessness can deliver positive outcomes for individuals and society at large. Evidence suggested that this kind of support can also deliver savings to the public purse. According to Watson et al. (2019), homelessness prevention can save around

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Care & Repair Cymru, 2014. "Indicative budget 2015/16-Written evidence for Finance Committee". Available at: https://business.senedd.wales/documents/s30185/FIN4%20-%2015-16WGDB07%20Care%20and%20Repair%20Cymru.html?CT=2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Cymorth Cymru. "Health Matters: The health needs of homeless people in Wales". Available at: https://www.cymorthcymru.org.uk/files/5115/1791/4790/Cymorth\_Cymru\_Health\_Matters\_report.pdf

£9,000 per person in comparison with allowing homelessness to persist for 12 months, while spending £1 to move people out of homelessness can result in £2.80 savings due to reduced demand for homeless services, enhanced wellbeing, increased productivity, and reduced spending in health care and criminal justice services. The Housing Support Grant (HSG), a programme which aims to prevent homelessness and supports people to live safely in their homes, can generate around £140 million health service savings and £120 million social care service savings annually (Fury et al., 2020). Earlier evidence suggested that the Supporting People programme, which preceded the HSG and provided housing-related support services to vulnerable people (including individuals at risk of homelessness) saves almost £3 for every £1 spent.

## **Education**

Improving housing affordability can positively affect educational outcomes. There is evidence suggesting a direct link between affordability and education – households with access to affordable housing have more available income that can be used for nutrition, further helping children to perform better at school (Thomas, 2017). The same report suggests that living in better housing conditions can reduce the risk of health issues, thus leading to reduced absenteeism from school.

Similar results were found by Brennan et al. (2014), suggesting that access to affordable housing can positively affect education outcomes of children from low-income families by reducing mobility and overcrowding, as well as providing stable, safe housing in high-opportunity communities. The same study discussed evidence on the effect of overcrowding on children's academic performance. Children that live in overcrowded places get lower grades and are less likely to graduate than their peers. Reduced parental responsiveness, as well as increased noise and chaos as a result of overcrowding, are the main reasons that can negatively affect children's academic performance.

On the other hand, a lack of affordability can force low-income households in search of good quality, affordable housing to frequently move. Mueller and Tighe (2007) found that unaffordability can lead to frequent mobility, which can have adverse effects on educational performance as children changing schools might not be able to catch up with a different curriculum nor have the resources for additional school material. The same report also suggested that affordable housing policies can provide access to neighbourhoods of opportunity, resulting in positive results on education. More recent evidence suggested that children living in accessible affordable housing in higher opportunity neighbourhoods could improve their educational performance and have higher lifetime earnings (Caniglia et al., 2020). According to Chetty et al. (2016), children eight years old or younger that move from lower to higher opportunity neighbourhoods can earn around \$300,000 more over their lifetime than they would have if they did not move.

Diamond (2020), who explored the costs and benefits of affordable housing, outlined previous evidence on the social benefits of increased educational achievement. For example, increasing education by one year can increase earnings by 10%, which can lead to public benefits through increased taxes. Other public savings due to increased education are produced through the reduced demand for publicly supported social programmes, such as housing subsidies, as well as through reduced criminal activity, as explained in the "Crime and justice system" section of the current report.

## **Productivity losses and economic impact**

Inaccessible housing can have adverse effects on the economic productivity of people with a mobility impairment. Wiesel (2020), who carried out qualitative research to explore the impact of inaccessible housing on individuals in Australia, found that almost one third of study participants had suffered from job loss, missed job opportunities, reduced work hours and work productivity due to a lack of accessible housing. The lack of accessible housing close to job opportunities, as well as the effort

required to function independently, resulted in reduced productivity, motivation and self-confidence.

Provision of affordable housing can also generate positive employment-related outcomes. Diamond (2020) suggested that providing affordable housing can lead to increased levels of all individuals' productivity, particularly reducing absenteeism.<sup>36</sup> The author referred to previous evidence on the social cost of reduced productivity. This social cost was estimated by quantifying the employers' cost due to absenteeism and presenteeism, which was around \$700 and \$7,000 (in 2002 dollars), respectively.

Other evidence suggested that provision of affordable housing, for example through housing programmes or affordable housing markets, can positively affect individual economic opportunity and yield social benefits.<sup>37</sup> For example, the Limited-Profit Housing Associations (LPHA) in Austria provide affordable housing for large parts of society. A study by WIFO - Austrian Institute of Economic Research (2021) estimated the total savings of households that rented LPHA housing compared to the scenario under which they would have rented a private sector house. Those tenants' savings, which were calculated at around €1.2bn per year. LPHA also yielded state benefits (an additional €600 million to €1 billion to Austria's annual GDP) through increased private consumption due to lower housing costs, as well as increased public savings due to lower expenditure on housing allowances and higher tax income.

Additionally, measures to prevent or decrease homelessness can generate savings to the Department of Work and Pensions as well as increased tax revenues. According to a study by the Department for Communities and Local Government (2012), the Department for Work and Pensions helps homeless people move into employment by providing employment-support services, or benefits such as Income Support (£84 per person per week in August 2011), Employment Support Allowance (£80 per person per week in August 2011), and Jobseeker's Allowance (£64 per person per week in August 2011).

## **Crime and justice system**

Evidence suggests that a lack of affordable and adequate housing can result in increased involvement in criminal activity. Diamond (2020) found that unaffordable housing can lead to reduced education, which seems to be correlated with increased criminal activity and interaction with the justice system. The author suggested that increased education can lead to decreased criminal activity, resulting in public cost savings due to reduced expenditures relating to policing, incarceration and the criminal justice system.

Thomas (2017) also suggested that provision of affordable, decent housing can lead to reduced crime. According to the same paper, lack of outdoor space can have negative impact on tenants' mental health, resulting in aggressive behaviour. Additionally, affordability allows households to move into safer neighbourhoods, reducing the likelihood of individuals being involved in crime. Lubell et al. (2007) found that affordable housing is associated with reduced domestic violence, as the victims can access alternative housing arrangements and escape abusive situations, further enhancing victims' physical and mental health.

Similar results were found by Caniglia et al. (2020), suggesting that having access to stable housing can reduce the likelihood of criminal activity and incarceration. Disabled people or people with health conditions that are long-term homeless are more likely to be incarcerated – they spend on average 56 days per year in prison. The authors concluded that the provision of affordable accessible housing to

 $<sup>^{36}</sup>$  Presenteeism is the situation where individuals go to work but they are not fully productive.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Housing Matters – an Urban Institute Initiative, 2016. "The First Rung on the Ladder to Economic Opportunity Is Housing". Available at: https://housingmatters.urban.org/articles/first-rung-ladder-economic-opportunity-housing

this population group could cut down spending on public safety by reducing the likelihood of law violation.

There is also evidence suggesting that homelessness and offending behaviours are highly correlated, as offending can be both a cause and consequence of homelessness (Department for Communities and Local Government, 2012). According to a Ministry of Justice report, homelessness is also associated with reoffending. Using evidence from the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction (SPCR) survey, Williams et al. (2012) found that homelessness before custody increased the likelihood of reconviction. Additionally, 60% of prisoners believed that having accommodation upon release was necessary to prevent them from reoffending; prisoners were more likely to be reconvicted if they faced housing problems when released. The authors concluded that housing-related help to prisoners upon release could reduce reoffending rates.

Thus, preventing or reducing homelessness can generate savings in the criminal justice system. According to Crisis research (PWC, 2018) as well as an Alma Economics (2019) study commissioned by Crisis, the average cost of contact with the criminal justice system for a homeless household was estimated to be £2,439. The same studies suggested that children being in homelessness would cost £57 per child per year to the justice system. Programmes supporting homeless people or people at risk of homelessness, such as the Housing Support Grant, can generate an estimated savings of around £50 million to the criminal justice system annually (Fury et al., 2020).

## Climate change

In March 2021, the Welsh Government committed to achieving net-zero emissions by 2050, following its interim carbon reductions targets for 2030 and 2040 (63% and 89% reduction, respectively). Reducing energy usage and carbon emissions in housing is necessary to combat against climate change. In Wales, housing is one of the biggest emitters, responsible for 9% of all greenhouse gas emissions. The median energy efficiency score, which takes into account the housing impact on the environment based on expected CO2 emissions, was 64 in 2021, which is equivalent to an EPC of band D; the lower the rating, the higher the environmental impact. Relating to energy sources, 78% of Welsh dwellings with EPC used gas to fuel central heating, while 8% used oil or electricity.

Nicol et al. (2019) explored a case study example focusing on the costs and benefits of improving a Welsh dwelling with an energy efficiency score of 21. Home improvements would include loft insulation, installation of double glazing and improvement of the heating system, which would result in increasing the energy efficiency score of the building to 57. Additionally, the CO2 emissions of the dwelling and the annual fuel cost would decrease by 53% and 49%, respectively. The authors highlighted that if housing improvements included wall and floor insulation, as well as solar water heating, there would be higher carbon emission savings.

The Welsh Government Warm Homes Nest scheme supports vulnerable individuals in fuel poverty, particularly in low-income households, by providing advice and housing energy efficiency measures, including a central heating system, boiler or insulation (Welsh Government, 2021e). The scheme

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Welsh Government, 2021. "Climate change targets and carbon budgets". Available at: https://gov.wales/climate-change-targets-and-carbon-budgets

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Welsh Government, 2021. "Wales commits to net zero by 2050, but sets out ambitions to get there sooner". Available at: https://gov.wales/wales-commits-net-zero-2050-sets-out-ambitions-get-there-sooner

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Welsh Government, 2021. "£150m for insulation, clean energy and carbon reduction in social homes". Available at: https://media.service.gov.wales/news/gbp-150m-for-insulation-clean-energy-and-carbon-reduction-in-social-homes

<sup>41</sup> Office for National Statistics. Energy efficiency of housing in England and Wales: 2021. Available at: https://www.ons.gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/housing/articles/energyefficiencyofhousinginenglandandwales/2021

provided around 4,500 home energy improvements, resulting in an average energy savings of £300 per year and reduced lifetime CO2 emissions by over 94,000 tonnes. Although the scheme's priority is to support vulnerable populations in fuel poverty, the immediate environmental benefits contribute to tackling the climate emergency.

# Adequate housing in Wales

## The right to adequate housing in Wales

The UK, and therefore Wales, has signed and ratified international treaties, such as the International Covenant on Economic Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) that guarantees economic, social and cultural rights, ensuring the right to an adequate standard of living (including adequate housing) (The House of Lords, 2004).<sup>42</sup> There is a rising case for a right to adequate housing in Wales, which addresses issues around homelessness, affordability, accessibility and security. Hoffman (2019) explored how the right to adequate housing could be incorporated in Wales as well as the impact of its incorporation in the country. Hoffman (2019) also set out the obligations that accompany the right to adequate housing on which the development of the current report is based:

- Respect: refraining from policies or legislation which might burden access to the right;
- Protect: preventing third parties from violating the right;
- Fulfil: ensuring the right is upheld through strategies and plans that aim to improve housing conditions or access to housing;
- Progressive realisation: the government taking actions to uphold the right and assessing the extent to which the government has complied with its obligation;
- Non-discrimination: prohibiting discrimination on race, colour, sex, language, religion, political or other opinion, national or social origin, property, birth or other status;
- Minimum core: the basic level of the right which should be secured to protect people's dignity;
- Legal security of tenure: ensuring legal protection against arbitrary eviction, harassment and other threats:
- Availability of services, materials, facilities and infrastructure: facilities necessary for health, security, comfort and nutrition (e.g., access to safe drinking water, energy for cooking, heating and lighting);
- Affordability: the housing costs are at such a level that does not compromise a household's ability to attain other basic life needs;
- Habitability: guaranteeing adequate space and protection from cold, damp, heat, rain, wind or other threats to health, structural hazards and disease;
- Accessibility: considering the needs of disadvantaged groups;
- Location: easy access to services (employment, healthcare, schools, childcare centres, other social facilities);
- Cultural adequacy: enabling expression of cultural identity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Other treaties that the UK has signed and ratified include the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights; the Convention Against Torture; the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination; the Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination Against Women; the Convention on the Rights of the Child.

# Case studies

This chapter explores country case studies, aiming to offer a comparative perspective on introducing the right to adequate housing in Wales. Based on our analysis of other jurisdictions as well as reflecting international law, we can conclude that efforts to define and provide some form of the right to adequate housing are common internationally. However, different approaches are followed to guarantee that right.

In Finland, the right to housing, alongside other economic, social and cultural (ESC) rights, is part of the Finnish Constitution and there has been significant implementation of policies targeted at ensuring provision of quality housing to cover individuals' needs. In terms of the combination of policy-making ambition and outcomes achieved, Finland is currently the most advanced case study in this area.

Canada and Scotland are two examples of countries that have taken steps towards introducing the right to adequate housing in their legislation but are at a relatively early stage in doing so. Scotland has a statutorily enforceable entitlement to housing and is taking steps towards introducing an enforceable right to adequate housing in its legislation, through direct incorporation of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, including progressive realisation obligations. Homelessness rates in Scotland are lower than in Wales;<sup>43</sup> Scotland's success in terms of reducing homelessness depends on government investment and social housing supply. The Scottish case highlights that, to fulfil a housing related right, it is essential to combine a legally enforceable right with broad political commitment to ensure that this right is fulfilled under difficult budgetary policy. Canada is a unique model that has introduced the right to adequate housing in its legislation, providing nonjudicial mechanisms to ensure the right is fulfilled. The Canadian approach seems promising, but it is too early for there to be evidence of its effectiveness.

New Zealand is considered alongside Canada and Scotland as a case study demonstrating significant progress in terms of policy-making and outcomes, whilst also being at an early stage in terms of establishing the legal right to adequate housing.

There are also examples of countries that have introduced laws aiming to ensure access to adequate housing that have not been successful for various reasons. The French DALO law, which introduced a form of enforceable, individual right to housing, was ineffective in rehousing individuals. This case highlighted the need for providing resources to ensure the implementation and effectiveness of housing-related laws. On the other hand, the Catalan Act, which defined housing discrimination and harassment, seemed promising. However, another legislative change effectively neutralised it.

South Africa is a unique example of a country that has introduced a strong form of a justiciable right to access adequate housing. Although there have been some successful court cases in South Africa, improvements in outcomes have been held back by a lack of supply of adequate housing.

In conclusion, introducing a legal right to adequate housing in the legislation is a necessary condition to ensure its progressive realisation and enforceability. The evidence has also highlighted that political commitment to provide quality housing through policy-making (particularly to encourage supply) can further help towards the progressive realisation of the right to adequate housing.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Crisis, 2021. "The Homelessness Monitor: Scotland 2021". Available at: https://www.crisis.org.uk/ending-homelessness/homelessness-knowledge-hub/homelessness-monitor/scotland/the-homelessness-monitor-scotland-2021/

# **Progressive realisation pathfinder**

## **Finland**

- The right to housing, alongside other economic, social and cultural (ESC) rights, is part of the Finnish Constitution.
- Economic, social and cultural rights are enacted through laws, which are assessed beforehand by the Constitutional Law Committee of Parliament before they are passed and are considered justiciable by the courts.
- Housing First is an international model that focusses on ensuring homeless people have
  access to housing and is based on the theory that any other issues would be addressed
  once housing is obtained (National Alliance to End Homelessness, 2016). This has
  been implemented in Finland in the form of national programmes and those
  programmes have been effective in reducing long-term homelessness.
- Two weaknesses should be noted: (i) this right to housing is conditional on the impact on people's health, and (ii) there is a weak link between the Constitution, which defines the right to housing, and the policies that ensure the right to adequate housing.

## A constitutional right to housing

The right to housing in the Finnish Constitution is referred to as the right to accommodation if people's health or life is under threat if they are not provided with arranged accommodation. <sup>44</sup> The Finnish Constitution was introduced in 2000, and it includes economic, social and cultural (ESC) rights, ensuring that public authorities will be responsible for protecting those rights (Mercy Law Resource Centre, 2018). According to the same report, the ESC rights are enacted through ordinary legislation and are considered justiciable by the courts. Every law, before it is passed, is reviewed by the Constitutional Law Committee of Parliament, which assesses whether the law is consistent with the Constitution. The courts protect ESC rights by either providing compensation in cases of proven violation of those rights committed by the government or local authorities, or by judicially reviewing public bodies' decisions related to constitutionally protected rights.

Although the right to housing was introduced in the Constitution in 2000, the most significant steps to eradicate homelessness were taken later (in 2008) when the Housing First approach was adopted in Finland.<sup>45</sup> According to sector experts engaged in our research, there is a weak link between the Constitution that outlines the aims to achieve access to housing and the policies that deliver on the commitment in the Constitution. Instead, there needs to be a constant effort by stakeholders and government to continually push for progressive realisation.

<sup>44</sup> Housing Rights Watch, 2013. "State of Housing Rights". Available at: https://www.housingrightswatch.org/page/state-housing-rights-4

<sup>45</sup> Housing Rights Watch, 2013. "State of Housing Rights". Available at: https://www.housingrightswatch.org/page/state-housing-rights-4

#### **Housing First**

To address the increasing number of homeless people in the country, the Finnish Government introduced a National Programme in 2008, which was based on the Housing First approach (Y-Foundation, 2017). Housing First is an international model that focusses on ensuring homeless people have access to housing and is based on the theory that any other issues would be addressed once housing is obtained (National Alliance to End Homelessness, 2016).

Housing First was originally developed in New York to help rough sleepers with mental health issues. <sup>46</sup> It was later expanded to help long-term homeless individuals, as well as individuals at risk of homelessness who were discharged from psychiatric hospitals or released from prison. This approach provided individuals with rapid rehousing without requiring them to receive any kind of treatment. Evidence suggested that Housing First, when provided to people with high support needs, is directly linked with a decrease in spending on other services, such as psychiatric or emergency medical services and services in the criminal justice system. In Finland, Housing First was implemented to end long-term homelessness (Shinn and Khadduri, 2020). According to sector experts, an economic evaluation of Housing First suggested that the cost savings of this approach would be €50,000 per person per year through reduced use of special healthcare and criminal justice system.

The National Programme (PAAVO I), implemented during 2008-2011 in Finland, was based on the Housing First model, and aimed to combat homelessness through the construction and renovation of houses that would be available at an affordable price (Y-Foundation, 2017). Based on Pleace (2017), under PAAVO I, Finland had to deliver affordable, sustainable and adequate housing, such that long-term homelessness would decrease by 50% by 2011. This would be achieved by providing 1,250 new apartments or shelters converted to self-contained houses. The same report concludes that PAAVO I was broadly effective. Although the original goal of halving homelessness was not achieved, as homelessness levels fell by 28%, 1,519 dwellings were delivered, which was higher than the initial target.<sup>47</sup>

Pleace (2017) also discussed PAAVO II, the continuation of PAAVO I, which was implemented between 2012 to 2015. PAAVO II focused on the eradication of long-term homelessness, and particularly hidden forms of homelessness, such as homeless people living temporarily with friends or family. The programme's goal was to eliminate long-term homelessness by 2015 (Ministry of the Environment in Finland, 2014). Although PAAVO II did not achieve the aim of ending long-term homelessness, total homelessness fell by 16% from 2012 to 2016.<sup>48</sup>

According to an international review by Pleace et al. (2015), PAAVO I and II were effective in reducing long-term homelessness by constructing 2,500 new housing units and hiring 350 new professionals in housing social work. The same report concluded that 200 individuals were prevented from becoming homeless annually. Long-term homelessness was reduced by 35% (1,589 individuals) during 2008-2015 and social housing units had almost doubled from 35,000 in 1985 to 68,000 in 2016.<sup>49</sup> According to sector experts, Housing First has contributed to reducing long-term homelessness by 65% and homelessness by 50%.

The following Action Plan for Preventing Homelessness in Finland (AUNE) was built on PAAVO I and II, and it was implemented in 2016-2019 (Kangas and Kalliomaa-Puha, 2019). According to the authors,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Housing First Europe Hub. "1.2. The History of Housing First". Available at: https://housingfirsteurope.eu/guide/what-is-housing-first/history-housing-first/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Centre for Public Impact. 2019. "Eradicating homelessness in Finland: the Housing First programme". Available at: https://www.centreforpublicimpact.org/case-study/eradicating-homelessness-finland-housing-first-programme

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> See footnote 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> See footnote 47.

AUNE was a multi-disciplinary plan that focused on homelessness prevention, targeting people at risk of homelessness, such as immigrants who have lost their residence permits, people with mental health conditions and families at risk of eviction. The programme aimed to produce 2,500 new housing units and provide more customer-oriented services to homeless people or individuals at risk of homelessness.<sup>50</sup> The purpose of the current programme (2020-) is to halve homelessness by 2023 and to end homelessness by 2027.<sup>51</sup>

# **Examples of progress**

## Canada

- The National Housing Strategy Act (NHSA) was introduced into Canadian legislation, identifying the right to adequate housing as a fundamental human right and ensuring its progressive realisation in the country.
- The legislation also created three accountability bodies to promote and protect the right to adequate housing: the National Housing Council, the Federal Housing Advocate and the Review Panel.
- Under the Act, the right to adequate housing is not justiciable, but individuals can use non-justiciable mechanisms to ensure their right. The Canadian model is unique; however, it is recent, and we could not identify evidence on its effectiveness.

In 2019, Canada introduced the National Housing Strategy Act (NHSA) into national legislation, recognising the right to adequate housing as a fundamental human right.<sup>52</sup> The law commits the State to ensure the progressive realisation of the right, requiring developing a national housing strategy to improve housing outcomes for everyone in Canada.<sup>53</sup>

The legislation also created three accountability bodies to promote and protect the right to adequate housing: the National Housing Council, the Federal Housing Advocate and the Review Panel. According to Porter (2021), the National Housing Council consists of representatives from civil society, as well as people with lived experience of housing needs. The Council will provide advice to the Minister relating to the effectiveness of the NHSA. The role of the Federal Housing Advocate is to monitor the implementation of the housing policy and to provide recommendations to the Minister on the progressive realisation of the right to adequate housing. The Review Panel holds hearings of "systemic" cases referred by the Federal Housing Advocate, where individuals can explain their housing-related issues they have experienced and impacts on their life as a result of those experiences.

The Act does not provide a justiciable right to adequate housing, meaning that individuals cannot

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Y-Foundation. "Designing and implementing effective human rights-based housing strategies: answers to the UN Special Rapporteur on the right to housing - Finland and the Y-Foundation". Available at: https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Housing/HousingStrategies/Y-Foundation\_Housing\_Finland.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Housing First. Finland. Available at: https://housingfirsteurope.eu/countries/finland/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Hale K., 2019. "We got the Right to Housing. Now what?". Advocacy Centre for Tenants Ontario. Available at: https://www.acto.ca/r2hnowwhat/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> National Housing Strategy. Government of Canada. "Human Rights-Based Approach to Housing". Available at: https://www.placetocallhome.ca/human-rights-based-approach-to-housing

access judicial mechanisms to claim their right to adequate housing.<sup>54</sup> The model is considered to be unique – although it does not rely on courts, it provides non-judicial mechanisms to individuals to share their lived experiences as well as reviews and recommendations to ensure that the State complies with its obligation for the progressive realisation of the right in the country.<sup>55</sup>

### **Scotland**

- At present, there are strong similarities between homelessness legislation in Scotland and Wales, although a notable difference is that Scotland has abolished the Priority Need Test.
- Taking steps to go further, the Scottish Government has announced that a new Human Rights Bill will be introduced – an enforceable right to adequate housing will be introduced in Scottish law through direct incorporation of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, including progressive realisation obligations. At present, it is estimated that around three quarters of houses in Scotland may be inadequate.

### **Scottish Housing Acts**

Under the Housing (Scotland) Act 1987,<sup>56</sup> local authorities have a legal duty to provide information as well as accommodation to homeless people or individuals at risk of homelessness. According to the Housing (Scotland) Act 2001,<sup>57</sup> social landlords also have a legal responsibility to help local authorities rehouse homeless people. The Homelessness etc. (Scotland) Act 2003 sets out anyone finding themselves homeless through no fault of their own is entitled to settled accommodation in a local authority or housing association tenancy or a private rental.<sup>58</sup> In 2012, secondary legislation was introduced by the Scottish Parliament that requires the assessment of housing needs of homeless applicants by local authorities.<sup>59</sup> In response to the Covid-19 pandemic, the Homeless Persons (Unsuitable Accommodation) (Scotland) Amendment Order 2020 was introduced in 2020 to ensure everyone has access to quality housing.<sup>60</sup> The Amendment Order forbids local councils from placing homeless households into bed and breakfasts (B&B) or hotels for more than seven days. Much of the legislation described here is comparable to Welsh legislation, although one notable difference is that the Priority Need Test was abolished in Scotland in 2012.

#### The right to adequate housing

In 2021, the Scottish Government announced that a new Human Rights Bill will be introduced, embedding the right to adequate housing, as well as other components of the right to an adequate standard of living, in Scottish law.<sup>61</sup> The Bill will be based on the recommendations of the Scottish

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Morrison J., 2019. "Right to Housing is Now Law in Canada: So Now What?". Canadian Housing and Renewal Association. Available at: https://chra-achru.ca/blog\_article/right-to-housing-is-now-law-in-canada-so-now-what-2/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> The National Right to Housing Network. Right to Housing Legislation in Canada. Available at: https://housingrights.ca/right-to-housing-legislation-in-canada/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> The Housing (Scotland) Act 1987 is available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1987/26/contents

 $<sup>^{57} \ \</sup>text{The Housing (Scotland) Act 2001 is available at: } \\ \text{https://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2001/10/contents} \\$ 

 $<sup>^{58} \ \</sup>text{The Homelessness etc. (Scotland) Act 2003 is available at: $https://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2003/10/contents} \\$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> The Housing Support Services (Homelessness) (Scotland) Regulations 2012 are available at: https://www.legislation.gov.uk/sdsi/2012/9780111018170/introduction

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Jenkins K., 2020. "Unsuitable Accommodation Order extended". Fairer Scotland. Available at: https://blogs.gov.scot/fairer-scotland/2020/05/05/unsuitable-accommodation-order-extended/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Scottish Government, 2021. "New Human Rights Bill". Available at: https://www.gov.scot/news/new-human-rights-bill/

National Taskforce on Human Rights Leadership (2021), which suggested a framework following the concepts of progressive realisation and minimum core standards. A judicial right should also be ensured if the Scottish Government, local authorities and housing providers fail to meet those minimum standards.

A report by ALACHO (2021) discussed how the right to adequate housing could be conceptualised in the Scottish context. The authors explored the outcome indicators that can help define adequate housing in Scotland, as well as potential data improvements that could support the progressive realisation of the right. The authors adopted the definition of the right to adequate housing as stated by the United Nations Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR), including 7 broad standards: (i) tenure security, (ii) habitability, (iii) availability of services, (iv) affordability, (v) accessibility, (vi) location and (vii) cultural adequacy. The authors also identified the number of households that do not live in adequate housing, based on estimates of households living in houses with EPC Band D and below, as well as having an affordability ratio (actual housing costs over net household incomes) of 25%. Based on this definition of adequate housing and 2018 data, 74% of households in Scotland fall short of adequate housing standards.

### **New Zealand**

- New Zealand has ratified international treaties that ensure the right to adequate housing.
- The right to adequate housing is not included in any legislation in New Zealand, but some aspects of it are reflected in national acts and policies, such as the Healthy Homes Standards, which seem to be effective in helping people access warm, dry and healthy housing.
- The UN Special Rapporteur found that the legal protection of the right to adequate housing remains relatively weak in the country and suggested introducing the right in the national legislation and the New Zealand Bill of Rights Act following the Canadian model.

The right to adequate housing has been recognised in many international treaties ratified by New Zealand, such as the 1966 International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights and the 1965 Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination.<sup>62</sup> The right to adequate housing is an international obligation of New Zealand, and the State is responsible for ensuring its progressive realisation.<sup>63</sup> The State's duty is not to build housing units, but to ensure that the right is upheld in the country.

The right to adequate housing is not explicitly recognised in any legislation of New Zealand, but some aspects of it are reflected in national acts and policies. According to Mitchell et al. (2021), such an example is the Building Act 2004, which outlines standards of habitability and security for newly built houses, as well as the Residential Tenancies (Healthy Homes Standards) Regulations 2019, that set out minimum standards of habitability (e.g., insulation, ventilation and heating) in rental housing units.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> The same applies in the UK (and therefore Wales) so this aspect of the legal framework in New Zealand does not go further than Wales at present.

<sup>63</sup> Human Rights Commission, 2017. "The human right to adequate housing in New Zealand". Available at: https://www.hrc.co.nz/files/4215/1363/5639/2017\_07\_25\_-\_Right\_to\_housing\_flyer\_-\_updated.pdf

The Regulations followed the Healthy Homes Guarantee Act 2017, setting standards relating to warmer and drier rental properties. According to an impact assessment of the Healthy Home Standards in 2018, the cost for a private landlord to amend a house to comply with the standards would be between NZ\$7,500-NZ\$10,000, assuming that the house did not meet any Healthy Home Standard (Ministry of Housing and Urban Development, 2018). Public housing providers, such as the Housing New Zealand Corporation (HNZC), would also take on costs to meet the standards, including capital and operating costs. The assessment also estimated the costs of publishing and enforcing the regulations, such as information campaigns and monitoring and enforcement processes. Cost Benefit Analysis (CBA) of the Healthy Homes Standards examined different scenarios relating to behaviour changes and land-owners compliance, estimating benefits relating to tenants' reductions in energy costs and improved health, as well as environmental benefits due to decrease in greenhouse gas emissions (NZIER, 2018).

There is a lot of earlier literature exploring policies, services and programmes aiming to support individuals to access adequate housing. Since 2013, the Healthy Homes Initiative (HHI) has supported families with children with specific health conditions or pregnant women to access warm, dry and healthy housing. HHI providers carry out a housing assessment of applicants and then try to help them to utilise interventions that can help them access warmer, drier and healthier homes. An evaluation of HHI by Pierse et al. (2019) concluded that this service has helped prevent hospitalisations, GP visits and pharmaceutical dispensations.

There is literature exploring the introduction of minimum housing standards, such as the Rental Warrant of Fitness (WoF), on which the Healthy Homes Standards was based. The rental WoF field test introduced housing quality criteria relating to habitability and safety in some councils in New Zealand (Telfar-Barnard et al., 2017). Telfar-Barnard et al. (2019) concluded that introducing a rental WoF could positively impact tenants' health (reducing injuries and diseases), leading to reduced fiscal costs, including reduced hospitalisations and hospital costs, as well as increased productivity. A 2014 study by Blick and Davies (2014) also explored the costs and benefits of introducing minimum standards for rental housing in New Zealand. The authors estimated the average house repairs and maintenance cost to be around NZ\$1,800 per housing unit. The benefits explored in the study included health-related benefits (e.g., reduction in mortality, hospitalisation and pharmaceutical costs), energy savings and safety benefits. The authors found that the net benefit of the minimum standard would be around NZ\$300 million with a benefit-cost ratio of 1.5. Similar results were found by Chapman et al. (2009), who studied the costs and benefits of retrofitting insulation in housing units of low-income families where at least one person had symptoms of respiratory disease. The cost of retrofits was estimated at NZ\$1,800 (at 2001 values) per household, while the benefits varied from health gains (reduced visits to GPs, hospitalisations, days off school and work) and energy savings, as well as reductions in CO2 emissions. The authors estimated a benefit-cost ratio of 1.5-2.

Following the visit of the UN Special Rapporteur on adequate housing to New Zealand, Leilani Farha wrote in a UN report that "legal protection of the right to adequate housing remains relatively weak" in the country (UN Human Rights Council, 2021). The UN Special Rapporteur found that there are laws, policies and programmes in the country that help fulfil the right to adequate housing, however, there is a need for legally introducing the right to ensure it is upheld in the country. The UN report included recommendations for the New Zealand Government on guaranteeing the right to adequate housing in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Office of the Minister for Housing and Urban Development Chair, Cabinet Legislation Committee. Residential Tenancies (Healthy Homes Standards) Regulations 2019. Available at: https://www.hud.govt.nz/assets/Residential-Housing/Healthy-Rental-Homes/Healthy-Homes-Standards/June-2019/0828e44071/Residential-Tenancies-Healthy-Homes-Standards-Regulations-2019.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Ministry of Health. "Healthy Homes Initiative". Available at: https://www.health.govt.nz/our-work/preventative-health-wellness/healthy-homes-initiative

the country. One suggestion referred to introducing the right in the national legislation and the New Zealand Bill of Rights Act, following the Canadian model. In particular, the author suggested that the State should have a legal obligation on the progressive realisation of the right and provision of emergency housing to individuals in homelessness or at risk of homelessness. Additionally, individuals should have the justiciable right to claim their right to adequate housing in court.

## Lessons learned from less successful laws

### **France**

- France introduced a form of statutory right to housing. Under the DALO law, people with inadequate housing can take legal action against the State.
- Although the right is enforceable, there are still challenges in its implementation. The French
  case highlights the need for providing resources to ensure the implementation and
  effectiveness of housing-related laws.

#### The DALO law

In response to homelessness in France, a statutory right to housing was introduced in 2007 to address the lack of housing and housing exclusion in the country. Under the DALO law (Droit au Logement Opposable/Enforceable right to housing), individuals who live in inadequate housing or do not have access to housing (and fall within the priority groups outlined by the law) can take legal action against the State. <sup>66</sup> Some of these priority groups are people without housing or shelter, individuals under threat of eviction, people in temporary accommodation, and guardians of at least one minor child, etc. (Mercy Law Resource Centre, 2018). From January 2012, people eligible for social housing who wait for a long time to get accommodation are also covered by the DALO law (Tars et al., 2016). Social housing in France is 15% of the total housing stock, provided by both the private and public sectors. <sup>67</sup>

There were legal changes to ensure that the State and stakeholders protect and fulfil the right. <sup>68</sup> Under the DALO law, a person can appeal to an independent committee that monitors the application of the law and supports the State to fulfil it. The committee is made up of state, local county and municipal representatives, as well as representatives from social housing and tenants' rights organisations. The committee examines appeals and decides on the urgency for rehousing. If the situation is urgent, the committee then directs the relevant local government representative to provide appropriate housing within 3-6 months. If the person is not rehoused in the determined period, an individual can take the case to court, which can result in the State provision of housing or monetary compensation.

Ten years after implementing the DALO law, Carlotti (2016) to explored its effectiveness in an evaluation report. Over the decade, this law has helped more than 100,000 households to have access to housing. The DALO law also affected housing policies in the country, leading to increases in housing supply, particularly for the most disadvantaged individuals. However, the need for rehousing increased over the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Clauzier J., 2017. "The DALO law: a step towards making the right to housing a reality". Housing Rights Watch. Available at: https://www.housingrightswatch.org/content/dalo-law-step-towards-making-right-housing-reality

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> International Observatory on Social Housing. "French Social Housing in a Nutshell". Available at: https://internationalsocialhousing.org/2017/05/01/french-social-housing-in-a-nutshell/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Clauzier J., 2017. "The DALO law: a step towards making the right to housing a reality". Housing Rights Watch. Available at: https://www.housingrightswatch.org/content/dalo-law-step-towards-making-right-housing-reality

years, with 60,000 households requiring accommodation in 2014. According to Lévy-Vroelant (2015), the number of individuals needing to be rehoused increases more rapidly than the number of people who are eventually rehoused. In 2012, the State was fined €12.9 million due to its ineffectiveness in providing priority groups with housing access. In 2013, 54% of appeals were rejected; 42% of accepted appeals were not suitably accommodated, while 80% of them had exceeded the "normal waiting time". Only 27% of applicants were eventually rehoused, taking into account rejected applicants and accepted applicants who refused the accommodation offer, usually due to the location or cost of the rent.

There are many challenges to the successful implementation of the DALO law. Tars et al. (2016) considered the lack of knowledge of the law to be a challenge to its implementation – there were no actions to support information sharing about the existence of the DALO law. Additionally, there were broad structural challenges as there was a disparity between national requirements and local community needs. Some actions were taken to address this challenge: (i) in 2009, there was an amendment to the law to allow for flexibility in local social housing programmes; (ii) government-approved organisations were allowed to help tailor housing policies to local community needs.

Based on the same paper, the committee concluded that limited housing supply compared to housing needs is the biggest challenge in successfully implementing the law. Although the law encourages social housing development, building new social houses would be expensive (Mercy Law Resource Centre, 2018). According to projections of housing needs by Byrne and Culhane (2011), an estimated number of 500,000 housing units need to be built annually to ensure the DALO law is implemented and that all housing needs are covered. Tars et al. (2016) and the Mercy Law Resource Centre (2018) concluded that, apart from making the law enforceable, it is important to provide resources to ensure its implementation and effectiveness.

## **Spain**

- Although the right to housing is included in the Spanish Constitution, people use European
  or international legal instruments such as the United National Optional Protocol to the
  International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights to ensure their right is
  protected and fulfilled.
- The Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR) recommended that the right to adequate housing could be fulfilled in Spain following the amendment of the legislation on evictions and an increase in social housing supply, as well as the development of a housing plan.
- The Catalan Right to Adequate Housing Act 2007, which defines housing discrimination and harassment, represents one of the first and most complete European legal actions that can be used as an inspiration for future legislation. However, it was partially repealed three years after it was introduced, with 20% of the Act neutralised by a change in the legislation.

#### The right to housing

The right to housing is embedded in the Spanish Constitution (1978), outlining principles to ensure people can access decent and adequate housing.<sup>69</sup> However, the Constitution does not guarantee

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Housing Rights Watch, 2018. "State of Housing Rights in Spain". Available at: https://www.housingrightswatch.org/page/state-housing-rights-spain

these principles, resulting in people using legal instruments and tools at the European and international level.

Spain signed the United Nations Optional Protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (OP-ICESCR), which came into force in 2013. The first case of eviction in Spain was taken to the UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR) in 2017, arguing that the state violated a family's right to adequate housing. As other eviction cases were brought to the UN CESCR, a review issued by the Committee explored the challenges of fulfilling the right to adequate housing and protecting citizens from evictions in Spain (Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 2018). The Committee was concerned about the limited social housing supply, the shortage of affordable rental accommodations and the worsening of the security of tenure. The Committee concluded with recommendations such as amending the legislation on evictions, increasing social housing to ensure evicted people have access to housing, and the proposing the development of a housing plan, which was also one of the requests of the right to adequate housing movements in Spain.

#### The Catalan Right to Housing Act 2007

The Catalan Right to Adequate Housing Act (CRAH) was introduced in 2007 to link land use law and affordable housing and make the right to housing effective. The CRAH defines discrimination and real estate harassment (which is considered a form of discrimination) and outlines positive actions. Discrimination is defined as receiving different treatment than others in housing-related issues, either directly or indirectly (e.g., through specific clauses or criteria), resulting in burdening individuals' right to housing. Mialot and Ponce (2017) provided examples of harassment, such as cutting off utilities or disturbances caused due to hypothetical housing improvements. The Act also introduced the concept of urban solidarity, requiring municipalities to have a specific percentage of social housing. If the municipalities do not meet these requirements, the State can impose fines on them. The authors also explored the positive actions set out in the Act relating to the allocation of social housing. One positive action is the use of special quotas for vulnerable populations, including immigrants, aiming to guarantee that these populations have access to social housing. By using a lottery approach, the Act also has tried to avoid segregation of social housing in specific groups and achieve a social mix.

Ponce (2010) referred to the CRAH as national legislation that could serve as a good example of how the right to housing should be upheld to fight housing discrimination. However, according to sector experts Ponce and Mialot in 2018,<sup>72</sup> this legislation was only partially applied. Three years following its introduction, 20% of the Act was neutralised by an amendment to the legislation. In particular, the amendment neutralised the social solidarity mechanism, which was never applied – some municipalities could afford the fine posed by the State and preferred not to build social housing, which was more expensive. The sector experts concluded that it is important to eliminate any confusion relating to the implementation of the Act caused by the changes in legislation– "The 2007 Act was amended by subsequent acts and this has created such a regulatory chaos that even the experts are unable to make sense of it" (Ponce, 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> ESCR-Net. "Mohamed Ben Djazia and Naouel Bellili v. Spain, CESCR, Communication No. 5/2015, UN Doc. E/C.12/61/D/5/2015 (20 June 2017)". Available at: https://www.escr-net.org/caselaw/2017/mohamed-ben-djazia-and-naouel-bellili-v-spain-cescr-communication-no-52015-un-doc

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> ESCR-Net, 2018. "Promoting the right to adequate housing in Spain through UN mechanisms". Available at: https://www.escr-net.org/news/2018/promoting-right-adequate-housing-spain-through-un-mechanisms

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Ajuntament de Barcelona, 2018. "The Housing Act ten years on: a pioneering measure only partially applied". Available at: https://www.habitatge.barcelona/en/noticia/the-housing-act-ten-years-on-a-pioneering-measure-only-partially-applied\_600429

# A justiciable right

## **South Africa**

- The justiciable right to access adequate housing is included in the Constitution of South Africa.
- Although there have been some successful court cases in South Africa, highlighting
  that legally enforceable rights are a necessary condition to ensure access to adequate
  housing, investment in quality housing supply is important to secure and fulfil the right
  in the country. This investment has not happened in South Africa, underlining the need
  for investment in housing supply, either by the private or public sector, for legislation to
  be successful.

The Constitution of South Africa sets out the right to access adequate housing, according to which the State must adopt legislative approaches within its resources to ensure the progressive realisation of the right in the country. The Constitution also protects individuals from arbitrary evictions, providing access to courts (South African Human Rights Commission, 2018). According to Chenwi (2015), the court should consider all "relevant circumstances" of individuals at risk of homelessness to decide whether measures such as eviction are reasonable. This "reasonableness approach" is based on the principle of progressive realisation and the availability of resources.

A number of legislative changes and policies were introduced to guarantee the right to access adequate housing. To ensure that the right is upheld, the State introduced the Housing Act 107 of 1997 to outline the principles of sustainable housing development and the cooperation and responsibility of national, provincial and local governments in the housing provision. <sup>74</sup> The Prevention of Illegal Eviction from and Unlawful Occupation of Land Act No 19 of 1998 (PIE Act) was introduced to ensure that the section of the constitution on the prohibition of arbitrary evictions is respected (Chenwi, 2015).

Numerous programmes were also adopted in response to court cases of arbitrary evictions. For example, the Emergency Housing Programme was introduced in 2004, providing municipal grants as temporary assistance to individuals experiencing urgent housing problems. This was a response to the first court case in South Africa, namely the Grootboom case, where 900 individuals living in non-suitable accommodation decided to move onto private land without the owner's agreement. The individuals built homes there which were later demolished by the landowner, putting 900 people into homelessness. According to Budlender (2003), although the right to access adequate housing is justiciable in South Africa, as it was put in the Grootboom case, "The question is, therefore, not whether socio-economic rights are justiciable under our Constitution, but how to enforce them in a given case. This is a very difficult issue which must be carefully explored on a case-by-case basis."

There are studies exploring whether the right to access adequate housing is protected in South Africa. Rapelang et al. (2018) explored whether stakeholders in a municipality in rural South Africa understood the right to access adequate housing and whether it was upheld in the region. The authors

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> South African Human Rights Commission. "Access to Adequate Housing". Available at: https://www.sahrc.org.za/index.php/focus-areas/access-to-justice-adequate-housing/access-to-adequate-housing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> South African Human Rights Commission. "The Right to Adequate Housing: Factsheet". Available at: https://www.sahrc.org.za/home/21/files/Fact%20Sheet%20on%20the%20right%20to%20adequate%20housing.pdf

carried out qualitative research with municipal officials and households in the area to explore whether the right is protected and fulfilled. The authors found that individuals lived in houses they built on their own or in "RDP" dwellings, which were state-subsidised housing units. These dwellings did not meet the standards of the right to adequate housing, as there were challenges in accessing water and sanitation. Additionally, the long distance of houses from schools and hospitals posed challenges in accessing health and education services and facilities. Similar results were found by Mchunu and Nkambule (2019), who evaluated the access to adequate housing in a township in South Africa. Based on the research results, the citizens were dissatisfied with housing quality and their access to services such as sanitation and electricity. The authors recommended that the State should take further actions to ensure citizens have access to adequate housing, providing housing units to meet housing needs, but not at the expense of their quality.

## Lessons learned from case studies

International case studies provide valuable lessons for implementing the right to adequate housing in Wales, particularly relating to: (i) progressive realisation; (ii) governance, and (iii) housing supply.

## i. Progressive realisation

Moving to fulfilling a universal right to adequate housing is an aim that cannot be realised immediately given available resources. This is true for Wales now and was true also for all case studies at the point when those countries introduced forms of the right to adequate housing.

"Progressive realisation" is the idea that governments should make continual progress toward the full realisation of a human right, taking deliberate steps both immediately and in future. This is the feasible path for countries introducing the right to adequate housing.

Finland leads the way in providing a roadmap for progressive realisation. Since the right to housing was introduced in their constitution 21 years ago, there has been a continual but gradual improvement with significant increases in housing supply and putting Finland on track to end homelessness by 2027.

#### ii. Governance

Governance mechanisms are key to progressive realisation of the right to adequate housing and there are lessons to learn on governance from various jurisdictions:

- In Finland, economic, social and cultural rights are enacted through laws, which are assessed beforehand by the Constitutional Law Committee of Parliament before they are passed and are considered justiciable by the courts. This includes policy changes affecting the right to adequate housing.
- In Canada, alongside the introduction of the right to adequate housing, three accountability bodies were introduced to monitor, promote and protect the right. The Canadian model is unique; however, it is recent, and we could not identify evidence on its effectiveness.
- The absence of suitable governance mechanisms is key to the lower rates of progress made in France and Spain.

A structure in which new law-making does not cause reductions in the right to adequate housing is key to ensuring progressive realisation.

<sup>75</sup> See e.g., "Progressive Realisation and Non-regression", https://www.escr-net.org/resources/progressive-realisation-and-non-regression

## iii. Housing supply

Increasing housing supply and improving the adequacy of the existing stock are key to progressive realisation. This is the key driver in the difference between the highly successful outcomes that Finland has achieved over time relative to countries such as South Africa, which have similar levels of legal ambition coupled with lower levels of resources to increase the stock of adequate housing, primarily due to South Africa being a less economically developed country.

To achieve these improvements in housing supply and the adequacy of the existing stock, new investment is required. This could come from the private or the public sector.

# The opportunity for Wales

The right to adequate housing is fundamental in the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. With progressive realisation over time, introducing this right in Wales would lead to continual progress toward addressing housing inequality in Wales and ending the costs to households and public services that come from living in inadequate housing.

Whilst most of the case study countries have gone further than Wales at this point in terms of the ambition of their law-making and announced intentions for further law-making, there are weaknesses in all the case studies. This provides an opportunity for Wales to use lessons learnt to become an international exemplar in establishing and realising the right to adequate housing.

The Draft Bill proposed by the Back the Bill campaign<sup>76</sup> would create a stronger justiciable right than has been established in any of the case study countries with clear governance for driving progressive realisation, including the introduction of housing impact assessments for new law-making and policy-making with direct or indirect impact on housing (including budgetary allocations) and regular progress reports to be brought to the Senedd.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Available in English here: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Back-the-bill-right-to-adequate-housing.pdf and in Welsh here: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Draft-Bill-Cymraeg-.pdf

# References

ALACHO, 2021. The Right to Adequate Housing: Are we focusing on what matters? Available at: https://housingevidence.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/06/ALACHO-HR-PAPER.pdf

Alma Economics, 2019. Local Housing Allowance: Options for reform. Crisis. Available at: https://www.crisis.org.uk/media/240978/alma-economics\_local-housing-allowance-options-for-reform-002.pdf

Awan-Scully, R., 2020. Public attitudes to social housing in Wales. The Chartered Institute of Housing Cymru. Available at: https://www.cih.org/media/vnwj4sqa/public-attitudes-to-social-housing-in-wales-report-2020.pdf

Bailie, R.S., Stevens, M., McDonald, E.L., 2012. The impact of housing improvement and socio-environmental factors on common childhood illnesses: a cohort study in Indigenous Australian communities. J Epidemiol Community Health 66, 821–831. https://doi.org/10.1136/jech.2011.134874

Blick, G., Davies, P., 2014. Cost benefit analysis for a minimum standard for rental housing. Available at: https://www.hud.govt.nz/assets/Residential-Housing/Tenancy-and-Rentals/1975e3e0fb/Cost-Benefit-Analysis-for-a-Minimum-Standard-for-Rental-Housing-Report.pdf

Brennan, M., Reed, P., Sturtevant, L.A., 2014. The Impacts of Affordable Housing on Education: A Research Summary. Available at: https://nhc.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/The-Impacts-of-Affordable-Housing-on-Education-1.pdf

Budlender, G. (Ed.), 2003. Justiciability of the Right to Housing – The South African Experience, in: National Perspectives on Housing Rights. Brill | Nijhoff, pp. 207–219. https://doi.org/10.1163/9789004482128\_015

Byrne, T., Culhane, D.P., 2011. THE RIGHT TO HOUSING: AN EFFECTIVE MEANS FOR ADDRESSING HOMELESSNESS? Available at:

http://www.wales.nhs.uk/sites3/documents/522/evidence%20review%20for%20housing%20and%20hia%20final.pdf

Caniglia, M., Fottrel, A., Henkes, W., Olneck-Brown, B., Osborn, S., 2020. The Economic and Social Benefits of Affordable Housing Development - Examining the Impact of Movin' Out in Southcentral Wisconsin. Available at: https://lafollette.wisc.edu/images/publications/workshops/2020-Movin-Out\_Report.pdf

Carlotti, M.-A., 2016. L'effectivité du Droit au logement opposable. Available at: http://www.hclpd.gouv.fr/IMG/pdf/rapport\_mission\_carlotti\_dec\_2016\_.pdf

Chapman, R., Howden-Chapman, P., Viggers, H., O'Dea, D., Kennedy, M., 2009. Retrofitting houses with insulation: a cost—benefit analysis of a randomised community trial. J. Epidemiol. Community Health 1979- 63, 271–277. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/20720939

Chenwi, L., 2015. Implementation of Housing Rights in South Africa: Approaches and Strategies. Available at: https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/232634416.pdf

Chetty, R., Hendren, N., Katz, L.F., 2016. The Effects of Exposure to Better Neighborhoods on Children: New Evidence from the Moving to Opportunity Experiment. Am. Econ. Rev. 106, 855–902. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.20150572

Clark, J., Kearns, A., 2012. Housing Improvements, Perceived Housing Quality and Psychosocial Benefits From the Home. Hous. Stud. 27, 915–939. https://doi.org/10.1080/02673037.2012.725829

Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, 2018. Concluding observations on the sixth periodic report of Spain. Available at:

https://docstore.ohchr.org/SelfServices/FilesHandler.ashx?enc=4sIQ6QSmIBEDzFEovLCuW1SKyxvprI

xEitT1iPv5tsG80ELH30lp%2bURW%2fv0pMkQcf61TicGbfUD%2bE8x0cF6WYYM778UpzlrUblhJ9r0bs0FEYoxFvZBL5zp6dlFrEuyT

Department for Communities and Local Government, 2012. Evidence review of the costs of homelessness. Department for Communities and Local Government, London. Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/75 96/2200485.pdf

Diamond, M.R., 2020. The Costs and Benefits of Affordable Housing: A Partial Solution to the Conflict of Competing Goods. Available at:

https://scholarship.law.georgetown.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3311&context=facpub

Ellen, I.G., Dragan, K.L., Glied, S., 2020. Renovating Subsidized Housing: The Impact On Tenants' Health. Health. Health. Aff. (Millwood) 39, 224–232. https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2019.00767

End Youth Homelessness Cymru, 2019. Out On The Streets - LGBTQ+ Youth Homelessness in Wales. Available at: https://www.llamau.org.uk/Handlers/Download.ashx?IDMF=1ab2fc66-c571-44f0-8ceb-2d1346f38303

Equality and Human Rights Commission, 2018. Housing and disabled people: Wales's hidden crisis. Available at: https://www.equalityhumanrights.com/sites/default/files/housing-and-disabled-people-wales-hidden-crisis.pdf

Fury, M., Montes, G.L., Taylor, D.H., 2020. Evidencing the Impact of The Housing Support Grant in Wales. Available at:

https://www.cymorthcymru.org.uk/files/3316/0090/3743/Evidencing\_the\_Impact\_of\_HSG\_in\_Wales\_2020.pdf

Hamilton, I., Milner, J., Chalabi, Z., Das, P., Jones, B., Shrubsole, C., Davies, M., Wilkinson, P., 2015. Health effects of home energy efficiency interventions in England: a modelling study. BMJ Open 5, e007298. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2014-007298

Hoffman, S., 2019. The right to adequate housing in Wales: Feasibility Report. Available at: https://sheltercymru.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/RightToHousing-Full-ENG.pdf

Kangas, O., Kalliomaa-Puha, L., 2019. National strategies to fight homelessness and housing exclusion: Finland. Available at: https://ec.europa.eu/social/BlobServlet?docld=21600&langld=en

Lévy-Vroelant, C., 2015. The Right to Housing in France: Still a Long Way to Go from Intention to Implementation. Available at:

https://digitalcommons.osgoode.yorku.ca/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?referer=&httpsredir=1&article=1210&context=jlsp

Lubell, J., Crain, R., Cohen, R., Lubell, J., Crain, R., Cohen, R., 2007. Framing the Issues - the Positive Impacts of Affordable Housing on Health. Available at:

http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.370.4585&rep=rep1&type=pdf

MacBride-Stewart, S., Parken, A., 2021. Inequality in a Future Wales: Areas for action in work, climate and demographic change. Available at: https://www.futuregenerations.wales/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/FGCW\_Equalities-Report\_proof\_08.pdf

MacLachlan, M., Cho, H.Y., Clarke, M., Mannan, H., Kayabu, B., Ludolph, R., McAuliffe, E., 2018. Report of the systematic review on potential benefits of accessible home environments for people with functional impairments, WHO Housing and Health Guidelines. World Health Organization. Available at: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK535292/

Mchunu, K., Nkambule, S., 2019. An evaluation of access to adequate housing: A case study of eZamokuhle township, Mpumalanga; South Africa. Cogent Soc. Sci. 5, 1653618. https://doi.org/10.1080/23311886.2019.1653618

Mercy Law Resource Centre, 2018. SECOND RIGHT TO HOUSING REPORT: The Right to Housing in Comparative Perspective. Available at: https://mercylaw.ie/wp-content/uploads/2018/06/MLRC-

#### Second-Right-to-Housing-Report.pdf

Mialot, C., Ponce, J., 2017. Ten Years of the French DALO and the Catalan Right to Housing Act: European Innovation in the Fields of Land Use Planning and Housing. Available at: https://readingroom.law.gsu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1024&context=jculp

Milner, J., Chalabi, Z., Vardoulakis, S., Wilkinson, P., 2015. Housing interventions and health: Quantifying the impact of indoor particles on mortality and morbidity with disease recovery. Environ. Int. 81, 73–79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envint.2015.04.011

Ministry of Housing and Urban Development, 2018. Coversheet: Healthy Homes Standards. Available at: https://www.hud.govt.nz/assets/Residential-Housing/Healthy-Rental-Homes/Healthy-Homes-Standards/February-2019/b2efb1abdb/Regulatory-Impact-Statement-Healthy-homes-standards-7-December-2018.pdf

Ministry of the Environment in Finland, 2014. Intermediate report 2012–2013: The Finnish National Programme to reduce long-term homelessness (PAAVO 2) 2012-2015. Available at: https://housingfirsteurope.eu/assets/files/2017/02/Intermediate\_report\_2012\_2013\_Paavo\_2.pdf

Mitchell, L., Baylis, P., Randolph, S., 2021. Monitoring the enjoyment of the rights to adequate housing and health care and protection in Aotearoa New Zealand. Available: <a href="http://motu-www.motu.org.nz/wpapers/21\_12.pdf">http://motu-www.motu.org.nz/wpapers/21\_12.pdf</a>

Mueller, E.J., Tighe, J.R., 2007. Making the Case for Affordable Housing: Connecting Housing with Health and Education Outcomes. J. Plan. Lit. 21, 371–385. https://doi.org/10.1177/0885412207299653

National Alliance to End Homelessness, 2016. Fact Sheet: Housing First. Available at: http://endhomelessness.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/housing-first-fact-sheet.pdf

National Assembly for Wales, 2001. Better homes for people in Wales: A national housing strategy for Wales. Housing Strategy Branch, National Assembly for Wales = Gangen Strategaeth Dai, Cynulliad Cenedlaethol Cymru, Cardiff. Available at:

https://www.housinglin.org.uk/\_assets/Resources/Housing/Wales/Better\_Homes\_Wales.pdf

Nicol, S., Garrett, H., Woodfine, L., Watkins, G., Woodham, A., 2019. The full cost of poor housing in Wales. Building Research Establishment Ltd, Public Health Wales, Welsh Government. Available at: https://phw.nhs.wales/news/the-cost-of-poor-housing-in-wales/the-full-cost-of-poor-housing-in-wales/

NZIER, 2018. Healthy Homes Standards: Cost Benefit Analysis of proposed standards on rental home insulation, heating, ventilation, draught stopping, moisture ingress and drainage. Available at: https://www.hud.govt.nz/assets/Residential-Housing/Healthy-Rental-Homes/Healthy-Homes-Standards/1871111536/Cost-benefit-analysis.pdf

Palacios, J., Eichholtz, P., Kok, N., Aydin, E., 2020. The impact of housing conditions on health outcomes. Real Estate Econ. n/a. https://doi.org/10.1111/1540-6229.12317

Pierse, N., White, M., Riggs, L., 2019. HEALTHY HOMES INITIATIVE OUTCOMES EVALUATION SERVICE: INITIAL ANALYSIS OF HEALTH OUTCOMES. Available at:

https://www.motu.nz/assets/Documents/our-work/urban-and-regional/housing/Healthy-Homes-Initiative-Outcomes-Initial-Evaluation.pdf

Pleace, N., 2017. The Action Plan for Preventing Homelessness in Finland 2016-2019: The Culmination of an Integrated Strategy to End Homelessness? Available at: https://www.feantsaresearch.org/download/strategy-review-19029039682682325644.pdf

Pleace, N., Culhane, D., Granfelt, R., Knutagård, M., 2015. The Finnish Homelessness Strategy: An International Review. Available at:

https://helda.helsinki.fi/bitstream/handle/10138/153258/YMra\_3en\_2015.pdf?sequence=5

Ponce, J., 2010. Housing discrimination and minorities in European cities: the Catalan Right to Housing Act 2007. Int. J. Law Built Environ. 2, 138–156.

#### https://doi.org/10.1108/17561451011058780

Porter, B., 2021. Implementing the Right to Adequate Housing Under the National Housing Strategy Act: The International Human Rights Framework. Available at:

http://www.socialrights.ca/2021/Porter%20-%20NHSA%20&%20IHRL.pdf

Price, J., 2021. Improving Race Equality in Housing and Accommodation. Wales Centre for Public Policy. Available at: https://www.wcpp.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/Improving-Race-Equality-in-Housing-and-Accommodation-.pdf

Price, J., Quarmby, S., Johnson, C., Bristow, D., 2020. Domestic abuse interventions in Wales. Wales Centre for Public Policy. Available at: https://www.wcpp.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/Domestic-abuse-interventions-in-Wales.pdf

PWC, 2018. Assessing the costs and benefits from Crisis' plan to end homelessness. Crisis. Available at: https://www.crisis.org.uk/media/238957/assessing\_the\_costs\_and\_benefits\_of\_crisis\_plan\_to\_end\_homelessness\_2018.pdf

Rapelang, T., Nel, V., Stewart, T., 2018. Exercising the right to access adequate housing in Joe Morolong Local Municipality, Rural South Africa. J. Hous. Built Environ. 33, 695–714. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10901-017-9578-x

Rodgers, S.E., Bailey, R., Johnson, R., Poortinga, W., Smith, R., Berridge, D., Anderson, P., Phillips, C., Lannon, S., Jones, N., Dunstan, F.D., Morgan, J., Evans, S.Y., Every, P., Lyons, R.A., 2018. Health impact, and economic value, of meeting housing quality standards: a retrospective longitudinal data linkage study, Public Health Research. NIHR Journals Library, Southampton (UK). Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK508015/

Scottish National Taskforce on Human Rights Leadership, 2021. National Taskforce for Human Rights Leadership Report. Available at:

https://www.gov.scot/binaries/content/documents/govscot/publications/independent-report/2021/03/national-taskforce-human-rights-leadership-report/documents/national-taskforce-human-rights-leadership-report/govscot%3Adocument/national-taskforce-human-rights-leadership-report.pdf

Shelter Cymru, 2020. Briefing Paper: Life in Lockdown in Wales. Available at: https://sheltercymru.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Life-in-lockdown-in-Wales Nov-2020.pdf

Shelter Cymru, 2017. Living Home Standard. Available at: https://sheltercymru.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/Living-Home-Standard-Wales-FINAL-ENG.pdf

Shelter Cymru, Welsh Women's Aid, 2019. Domestic violence and housing: Cross Party Housing Group briefing. Available at: https://sheltercymru.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/02/Living-Home-Standard-Wales-FINAL-ENG.pdf

Shinn, M., Khadduri, J., 2020. How Finland Ended Homelessness. Cityscape 22, 75–80. Available at: https://www.jstor.org/stable/26926894

Song, J., Moreno-Stokoe, C., Grey, C.N., Davies, A.R., 2021. Health of individuals with lived experience of homelessness in Wales, during the COVID-19 pandemic. Public Health Wales. Available at: https://phw.nhs.wales/publications/publications1/health-of-individuals-with-lived-experience-of-homelessness-in-wales-during-the-covid-19-pandemic-report/

South African Human Rights Commission, 2018. Response to Questionnaire: Access to justice for the right to housing. Available at:

https://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Issues/Housing/Justice/SouthAfricanHumanRightsCommission.pdf

Tai Pawb, 2019. Refugee Housing and Support Feasibility Study. Available at: https://www.taipawb.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/FINAL-Tai-Pawb-Refugee-Housing-Feasibility.pdf

Tars, E.S., Lum, J., Paul, E.K., 2016. The Champagne of Housing Rights: France's Enforceable Right

to Housing and Lessons for U.S. Advocates. Northeast. Univ. Law J. Vol. 4, 429–483. Available at: https://www.homelesshub.ca/resource/champagne-housing-rights-france%E2%80%99s-enforceable-right-housing-and-lessons-us-advocates

Telfar-Barnard, L., Bennett, J., Howden-Chapman, P., Jacobs, D.E., Ormandy, D., Cutler-Welsh, M., Preval, N., Baker, M.G., Keall, M., 2017. Measuring the Effect of Housing Quality Interventions: The Case of the New Zealand "Rental Warrant of Fitness." Int. J. Environ. Res. Public. Health 14, 1352. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph14111352

Telfar-Barnard, L., Bennett, J., Robinson, A., Hailes, A., Ombler, J., Howden-Chapman, P., 2019. Evidence base for a housing warrant of fitness. SAGE Open Med. 7, 2050312119843028. https://doi.org/10.1177/2050312119843028

The House of Lords, 2004. The International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights. Available at: https://publications.parliament.uk/pa/jt200304/jtselect/jtrights/183/183.pdf

Thomas, M.A., 2017. On The Benefits of Affordable Housing - An Assessment of Recent Literature for Municipalities. Available at: https://tqsoi.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/03/On-the-benefits-of-affordable-housing.pdf

Tieskens, K.F., Milando, C.W., Underhill, L.J., Vermeer, K., Levy, J.I., Fabian, M.P., 2021. The impact of energy retrofits on pediatric asthma exacerbation in a Boston multi-family housing complex: a systems science approach. Environ. Health 20, 14. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12940-021-00699-x

UK Collaborative Centre for Housing Evidence, 2021. Housing in Wales: Evidence for Welsh Government 2021-26. Available at: https://housingevidence.ac.uk/wp-content/uploads/2021/04/Welsh-paper.pdf

UN Human Rights Council, 2021. Visit to New Zealand - Report of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living and on the right to non-discrimination in this context, Leilani Farha. Available at: https://www.undocs.org/pdf?symbol=en/A/HRC/47/43/Add.1

Watson, I., MacKenzie, F., Woofine, L., Azam, S., 2019. Making a Difference: Housing and Health: A Case for Investment. Cardiff, Public Health Wales. Available at: https://phw.nhs.wales/files/housing-and-health-reports/a-case-for-investment-report/

Welsh Assembly Government, 2008. The Welsh Housing Quality Standard. Available at: https://www.housinglin.org.uk/\_assets/Resources/Housing/Regions/Wales/housingwhqsguide.pdf

Welsh Assembly Government, 2006. Planning and affordable housing. National Assembly for Wales, Cardiff. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2018-09/tan2-planning-affordable-housing.pdf

Welsh Government, 2021a. An Anti-Racist Wales: The Race Equality Action Plan for Wales. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/consultations/2021-03/race-equality-action-plan-an-anti-racist-wales\_2.pdf

Welsh Government, 2021b. Programme for Government. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2021-06/programme-for-government-2021-to-2026.pdf

Welsh Government, 2021c. Welsh Housing Quality Standard: Summative Evaluation. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/statistics-and-research/2021-06/welsh-housing-quality-standard-summative-evaluation.pdf

Welsh Government, 2021d. Ending Homelessness in Wales: A high level action plan 2021-2026. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2021-11/ending-homelessness-high-level-action-plan-2021-2026\_0.pdf

Welsh Government, 2021e. Nest Annual Report 2020-21. Available at: https://nest.gov.wales/workspace/uploads/files/nest-annual-report-20-21-engli-6166b68a7ad45.pdf

Welsh Government, 2019. Strategy for Preventing and Ending Homelessness. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-10/homelessness-strategy.pdf

Welsh Government, 2018. Housing First (HF) - National Principles and Guidance for Wales. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-03/housing-first-principles-guidance-for-local-authorities.pdf

Welsh Government, 2015. Designing Gypsy and Traveller Sites. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-03/designing-gypsy-and-traveller-sites.pdf

Welsh Government, 2014. Getting Started With Your Local Housing Market Assessment - A Step by Step Guide. Available at: https://gov.wales/sites/default/files/publications/2019-06/local-housing-market-assessment-guidance-for-local-authorities.pdf

Wiesel, D.I., 2020. Living with disability in inaccessible housing: social, health and economic impacts. Available at: https://disability.unimelb.edu.au/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0019/3522007/Accessible-Housing-FINAL-REPORT.pdf

WIFO - Austrian Institute of Economic Research, 2021. The economic impacts of Limited-Profit Housing Associations in Austria - Summary of key findings. Available at: https://cms.gbv.at/repos/files/GBV/PDF/Studien\_Publikationen\_GBV/Summary%20WIFO%20study\_The%20economic%20impacts%20of%20limited%20profit%20housing%20associations.pdf?exp=36561 &fps=fabe0600122fc77400d1f01fc6cf3d3d9d2813f3

Williams, K., Poyser, J., Hopkins, K., 2012. Accommodation, homelessness and reoffending of prisoners: Results from the Surveying Prisoner Crime Reduction (SPCR) survey. The Ministry of Justice. Available at:

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/27 8806/homelessness-reoffending-prisoners.pdf

Y-Foundation, 2017. A home of your own: Housing First and ending homelessness in Finland. Helsinki. Available at: https://ysaatio.fi/assets/files/2018/01/A\_Home\_of\_Your\_Own\_lowres\_spreads.pdf



The right to adequate housing in Wales: the evidence base







